Foreign Direct Investment and Development: A Literature Review and Bibliography

Odele Peter

June 2001

This research was supported by the International Development Research Centre, Ottawa, Canada, as part of a Centre Internship Award with the Trade, Employment, and Competitiveness Program Initiative.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. FDI trends	1
2.1. Factors contributing to increased FDI flows Supply side factors Demand side factors Investment agreements	2 2
2. Firm strategies and the globalization of production	
3. Locational determinants of FDI	
4. FDI impacts	7
4.1. FDI and economic growth Endogenous growth theory Empirical growth studies Causality between FDI and economic growth Discussion	
4.2. FDI and technology transfer Empirical studies on technology spillovers Discussion	12
4.3. FDI and trade Trade and FDI: Substitutes or complements? Theoretical modeling of FDI and trade Empirical studies on trade and FDI dynamics Export-oriented FDI in LDCs	14 14 15
4.4. Other FDI impacts	16
5. FDI-related public policy issues	17
6. Country and regional studies	18
7. Conclusion	18
References	19
Appendix: Bibliography by subject	24
FDI, globalization, and development (general)	24
Firm strategies and the globalization of production	27
Locational determinants of FDI	28
FDI and economic growth	29
FDI and technology transfer	30
FDI and trade	32
Other FDI impacts	33
FDI-related public policy issues	36
Country and regional studies	38

1. Introduction

Foreign direct investment (FDI) now represents the most important form of foreign capital inflows for many developing countries (1998). From the mid-1980s to mid-1990s, private capital flows to less developed countries nearly doubled (Marr 1997). FDI is the largest and fastest growing source of external finance for developing countries as a group. In 1996, 39 percent of total external finance was from FDI while only 31, 16 and 14 percent came from private debt flows, portfolio equity investments, and official development finance, respectively (World Bank 1997). Never before has there been so much emphasis placed on FDI's potential role in accelerating economic growth and in contributing to development. The rapid export-led growth of the NIEs in Asia in the 1990s is often used as an example of FDI's positive impact. However, despite the benefits attained from FDI in some countries, theoretical and empirical research on the impacts of FDI across countries is not as conclusive as one might be led to believe. This report summaries the main themes in recent literature related to FDI with an emphasis on its potential role in the development process.

2. FDI trends

Total inflows of FDI increased for the seventh consecutive year in 1997 reaching a record level of \$400 billion (UNCTAD 1998). FDI has become a powerful globalising force in the world economy, with growth rates surpassing those of trade in recent years. While FDI increased nine fold between 1982 and 1993, world trade of merchandise and services only doubled (de Mello, Jr. 1997). FDI is defined by the OECD (1998) as "capital invested for the purpose of acquiring a lasting interest in an enterprise and of exerting a degree of influence on that enterprise's operations". For statistical purposes, the IMF classifies foreign investment as direct when 10 percent or more of the equity of an enterprise is held by the investor (World Bank 1997). But FDI supplies a lot more than just capital. In a more general sense, FDI represents a bundle of capital stocks, technology, management know-how and other specialized skills.

The distribution of this unprecedented flow of long-term capital is far from evenly distributed. In 1997, more than two-thirds of FDI inflows when to the industrialized nations, while 90 percent of FDI outflows originates in those countries (UNCTAD 1998). Nonetheless, there is a shift occurring in favour of developing countries vis à vis inward FDI—in 1990, their share was only one-fifth of global inflows (UNCTAD 1998); in 1997, 37 percent of total FDI inflows went to developing countries (Mallampally and Sauvant 1999). Seven developing countries now rank amongst the top twenty recipients of FDI. Even between developing countries, however, FDI is far from evenly spread. South, East and South-East Asia captured 55 percent of incoming FDI going to developing countries in 1997, while Latin America and the Caribbean region accounted for 38 percent (UNCTAD 1998). Although Africa's share remains small, FDI flows to the region are significantly higher than earlier in the decade.

2.1. Factors contributing to increased FDI flows

Many factors have contributed to the unprecedented growth in global FDI flows during the past decade including a more liberalized global financial system, the need for capital and private funding for development, as well as the globalization of production.

Increased flows of long-term investments to the South are due to a number of concurrent public and private sector forces. On the public sector front, there has been a remarkable evolution in attitudes towards foreign investment within countries in the South. Historically, most developing countries imposed severe restrictions on foreign ownership in the hopes of protecting and developing domestic industry. Today's climate of financial and trade liberalization and additional investment incentives and promotion have ushered in a new era of foreign investment. Changes in the global economy have also significantly influenced FDI trends. In particular, increased competition and the growth of multinational

corporations (MNCs) have led to increases in intra-firm trade and the internationalization of production. MNCs must make strategic decisions to invest in foreign operations in order to increase competitiveness and/or expand into new markets. One way of distinguishing the factors contributing to FDI's growth is to consider the factors related to the growth in demand for FDI and the factors related to the supply of foreign investment.

Supply side factors

On the supply side, international investments and lending is currently dominated by FDI which is considered to carry lower risks than other forms of lending. Despite the Asian financial crisis in the 1990s, FDI inflows have continued to increase in Asia, even to some of the countries most affected by the crisis. This makes sense when one considers that for export-oriented MNCs which do not require many imported inputs for production, the devaluation of local currencies combined with the great need for foreign capital in the region have created a prime environment for foreign investment through acquisitions and expansion.

Trade and financial liberalization as well as advances in transportation and telecommunication have led to increased global competition. In order to compete, enterprises must develop strategies to rationalize production based on relative factor costs. Global structural adjustment and internationalization of production is occurring with labor-intensive FDI seeking low-wage countries and the integration of manufacturing affiliates into global production networks. Efficiency-seeking FDI is usually associated with production for export and intra-firm trade. On the other hand, FDI in services and primary sectors is usually driven by market-seeking and resource-seeking strategies. Foreign investment in these sectors is often the result of firms pursuing strategic positioning and expansion into new markets. Geographic proximity to new or growing markets are key determinants of FDI for firms aiming to reach new consumers.

The foreign investment strategies of firms pursuing global restructuring or strategic positioning often involve cross-border mergers and acquisitions (M&As). M&As are particularly common in the banking, insurance, chemicals, pharmaceuticals and telecommunications industries. In fact, a large part of the surge in FDI inflows in 1997 is attributable to a significant increase in majority-owned M&As in the industrialized world. These M&As accounted for nearly three-fifths of global FDI inflows in that year (UNCTAD 1998). An important outcome of this process is greater industrial concentration and fewer but larger firms in each industry.

The internationalization of production is evident in the following statistics—the value of international production rose to \$3.5 trillion as measured by the accumulated stock of FDI and \$9.5 trillion as measured by the estimated global sales of foreign affiliates. This figure includes the operations of some 53,000 transnational corporations (TNCs) and their 450,000 foreign affiliates. The percent of global GDP accounted for by foreign affiliates is 7 percent. Foreign affiliates are responsible for one-third of world exports (UNCTAD 1998).

Demand side factors

On the demand side, the shift in sentiment towards FDI from one of suspicion to one of enthusiasm in many countries in the South is concurrent with the increasing reliance on FDI to finance development as other sources of foreign capital dried up during the 1980s. In the past, domestic industries were protected through high tariffs and limited foreign investor involvement. The prevailing development strategy of the time emphasized the importance of government intervention to promote industrialization. Developing countries have spent years creating barriers to FDI in order to prevent foreign control and protect domestic firms. Restrictions on foreign ownership and regulations governing joint ownership deterred foreign investors. Controlling FDI was also achieved through outright bans in selected industries, special

approval requirements, inability to own land, burdensome taxes, equity limits, performance requirements (e.g., exporting a certain percentage of output) and local content rules. Limits on foreign exchange transfers and trade also inhibited FDI.

Since the mid-1980s, most countries have taken at least some steps towards liberalizing their FDI regulatory frameworks, particularly in export-oriented sectors in order to improve the international competitiveness of those sectors and ultimately to improve the current account balance. Restrictions on FDI for domestic market production remain largely unchanged.

The attractiveness of FDI was also bolstered by the Asian financial crisis which highlighted the fickle nature of short-term capital investments. Longer term fixed investments are now seen as far more favourable than short-term commercial loans and equity lending. As mentioned above, FDI in Asia has so far maintained its level in spite of the crisis while other forms of capital have vanished. Mexico's experience following the late-1994 peso crisis also suggests that FDI inflows often hold up much better than short-term capital, at least in the short and medium term (Thomsen 1999). It remains to be seen whether FDI will continue to grow in Asia in the longer-term.

Theoretical advances also contribute to the enthusiasm for FDI. Endogenous growth theory emphasizes the importance of human capital formation and the role of technologies in stimulating dynamic growth. According to the theory, FDI can act as a major stimulus to economic growth through the provision of scarce capital, technology and skills which are key variables in human capital formation. The predicted long-run dynamic growth-enhancing effects of FDI have motivated a growing theoretical and empirical literature on this topic.

The surge of FDI inflows to the South during the past decade was enabled by wide-ranging privatization, deregulation, regionalization, and liberalisation of foreign investment and trade regimes. But these days, countries attempting to satisfy their demand for FDI go far beyond merely liberalizing their regulatory frameworks. Increasing competition for FDI has led to various proactive measures aimed at enticing foreign firms including special investment promotions (e.g., special trade and investment zones), incentives (e.g., tax incentives) and services for foreign investors. Other variables which are not specifically related to investment but are nonetheless key to attracting FDI include: macroeconomic and political stability, ease of doing business and sound fundamentals.

Investment agreements

Continuing efforts, on the part of countries in the South, to facilitate the flow of FDI and to create favourable environments that attract FDI have spawned numerous bilateral treaties and regional initiatives. According to the UN, 1,513 bilateral investment treaties existed as of the end of 1997 (UNCTAD 1998). Regional agreements which incorporate investment are in various stages of development include: Free Trade Agreement of the Americas (FTAA), the ASEAN Investment Area and a possible new initiatives on investment within the Southern African Development Community (SADC) and the Organisation of African States.

Although there is currently no global investment policy, the Trade Related Investment Measures (TRIMs) agreement of the WTO addressed some investment issues specifically related to trade. As a result of this agreement, there has been a reduction in local content requirements. Other multilateral initiatives aimed at coordinating investment regulation include the OECD's Multilateral Agreement on Investment (MAI), currently on hold; as well as discussions which are underway within the WTO and UNCTAD.

2. Firm strategies and the globalization of production

FDI essentially reflects an investor's long-term interest in foreign production with the goal of enhancing the competitive position of the firm in a globalised economy. Is this goal compatible with developing country objectives? When and how are they divergent? To begin to answer these questions, one must have an understanding of the driving forces behind a firm's decision to become a foreign investor.

The standard explanation of a firm's decision to invest in another country utilizes Dunning's ownership-location-internalisation (OLI) paradigm (1993). According to this framework, a firm considering foreign direct investment must possess advantages significant enough to compensate for the additional costs of relocating and doing business in a different country. These advantages are:

- ownership advantage
- location advantage
- internalization advantage

The ownership advantage is a proprietary asset (a patent, product, etc.) which a firm can exploit in a new location. The firm then faces a choice. It can either produce at home and export the product, license the patent or production process to a foreign firm, or it can engage in FDI by either buying or building production facilities in the host country. If licensing is not feasible or cannot be done in such a way that intellectual property is protected, the firm has an internalization advantage—an advantage to keeping its proprietary asset internal. The choice is then narrowed to trade or FDI. The final decision between the two is determined by relative costs of production in home versus host country and/or trading costs such as import tariffs.

The OLI framework provides a simple starting point for understanding firm strategy. However, it has not stood up well to rigorous testing. For example, empirical research finds that trade and FDI are not necessarily mutually exclusive. Firms may engage in both—for example, when intermediate products are produced in the home country and exported for assembly at a foreign affiliate plant. The vertical (intrafirm) and horizontal (between countries with similar factor endowments) nature of FDI is not captured in the model. Nor does the OLI framework shed any light on the causes of the rapid FDI growth observed over the last decade.

More recent trade theories incorporating FDI are better at explaining observed patterns of firm behavior. In Markusen's "knowledge-capital" model, the location decision is based on factor price differences for vertical FDI and trade costs for horizontal MNCs (McCorriston 2000). The host country market size is also a significant factor taken into account in the model.

Mapuranga (2000) lists the potential strategies behind MNC FDI as follows:

- resources-seeking: MNC seeks access to new resources
- efficiency-seeking: MNC relocates to take advantage of lower costs and higher efficiency
- export-oriented: MNC relocates to be closer to an area into which it wants to export
- market-seeking: MNC seeks to expand in new market and avoid trade barriers
- technology-seeking: MNC seeks to be in location where advanced technologies or skills are present

Whether these objectives are compatible with the development objectives of the host country depends on the impact of FDI on the host economy, which in turn depends on the particulars of the case. The local sector's response capabilities to FDI spillovers is an important factor.

There is also a growing body of work on global commodity chains or value chains, vertical integration, and its relevance to firm strategy and FDI. Empirical studies have found that there is a high correlation between market concentration in a sector and the outflow of FDI, leading to the conclusion that FDI firms often operate in oligopolistic industries (Roy and Viaene 1998). Roy and Viaene (1998)propose that vertical control and vertical integration are important motivations for FDI. Firms strategically engage in vertical FDI in order to acquire direct control over supplies and inputs as well as over marketing and sales downstream. This trend is evident in the food and drink sector (Glover 1986); (Henderson et al. 1996); (Hobbs and Young 1999); (Royer and Rogers 1998).

Another area of research related to firm strategy is MNC mode of entry and transaction cost theory. There are, after all, many possible ways for firms to produce products in other countries. MNCs may find it cost-effective to engage in co-operative solutions and joint ventures which reduce the uncertainty of doing business in foreign markets. In many countries, having a foreign partner is required by law if not by necessity due to regulations or requirements. FDI can also take many forms. It may a "green-field" investment or it may be a merger and acquisition.

For more in depth analyses of the theory of the multinational enterprise and how FDI decisions are made at the firm level, see Dunning (1998), Ethier and Markusen (1996), Markusen (2000), Hood and Young (2000), Kozul-Wright and Rowthorn (1998), and Svensson (1998).

3. Locational determinants of FDI

A large body of work on FDI consists of empirical studies on the determinants of FDI. The objective of these studies is to determine what country-specific factors are correlated with incoming FDI. Obviously, the ultimate goal is a prescriptive one. The assumption is that FDI is out there, and the goal is to determine what factors are important in firms' choice of a host country. If possible, government policies can then be designed to enhance the attractiveness of the country to foreign investors.

Determinants can be grouped as follows:

country characteristics	market size openness physical infrastructure distance from home country proximity to regional market natural resources
institutional variables	policies laws and law enforcement FDI-related incentives and regulations education and level of human capital
economic variables	labor costs and productivity economic and political stability

	economic growth rate level of technological development balance of payment constraints inflation
industry variables	sector size competition level of domestic protection

A common perception is that MNCs are attracted to countries with low labor costs. Noorbakhsh et al. (1999)question this assumption. Based on an econometric study covering the period 1980 to 1994 for a sample of 36 developing countries from Africa, Asia, and Latin America, they find that human capital (secondary school enrollment ratios) is a statistically significant determinant of FDI inflows, and its importance has become greater through time. There is growing evidence that MNCs look for skilled labor over cheap labor in making investment decisions.

Wilhelms (1998) considers the significance of the Institutional FDI Fitness theory which proposes that FDI is determined more by institutional variables than by fixed country characteristics. The Institutional FDI Fitness theory focuses on four areas if fitness: government, market, education, and sociocultural. Using regression analysis with data from 67 emerging economies, she finds support for the theory. She concludes that institutions, policies, and laws are far more important in attracting FDI than intransigent factors such as population size.

Some studies look at FDI inflows into specific sectors. Root and Ahmed (1979) test the significance of 38 economic, social, and political variables in attracting non-extractive, or manufacturing-based, FDI for 58 developing countries. The following factors are found to be significant and positively related to FDI: physical infrastructure, per capita GDP, GDP growth rate, economic integration, extent of urbanization, and political stability. Infuriately, none of these factors is easily manipulated by policy.

Katrakilidis et al. (1997) investigate the role of macroeconomic variables in determining levels of incoming FDI to industrialized countries during the 1980s. They find that FDI flows are sensitive to variables that relate to the dynamism of the economy, such as GDP growth rate, the wage differential between home and host country, the cost of capital and competitiveness.

Gastanaga et al. (1998)also consider the significance of institutional and policy variables on FDI inflows. A panel data set was used for 49 LCDs over 1970 to 1995. They look at the effects of corporate tax rates, tariff rates, the degree of openness, exchange rate distortions, contract enforcement, bureaucratic delay and corruption. Although the analysis is tainted with methodological problems due to collinearity of many of the variables, they conclude that policy and institutional variables play an important roe in fostering incoming FDI. They find positive and statistically significant impacts from GDP growth rates, corporate tax rates exhibit a negative impact on FDI, and corruption is also negatively correlated with FDI.

Economic and political determinants are also investigated by Schneider and Frey for 80 LDCs (1985). They find that real per capita GNP has a positive effect on FDI, while balance of payment deficits have a negative effect. Aid from Western countries was also correlated with higher FDI flows.

Many country-specific studies have been conducted to determine the factors that attract FDI over time. In studying FDI determinants for China, Houde and Lee (2000) distinguish between market-seeking FDI, in other words the MNC is producing locally to sell to the domestic or regional market, and export-oriented FDI which produces for export. Their results are consistent with theory: market-oriented FDI is significantly influenced by market size and growth of the economy. On the other hand, export-oriented FDI is influenced more by factors affecting cost competitiveness such as wages and taxes.

Tsai (Tsai 1994) questions the validity of results from many FDI determinant studies which do not consider the simultaneity problem between determinants and consequences of FDI. He points out that FDI may cause a faster growing market, for instance. Using a simultaneous equation model, he finds that domestic market size and trade balance are two important determinants of FDI. Economic growth and labor cost are also important determining factors.

4. FDI impacts

Some of the potential impacts of FDI have already been mentioned above. FDI-related literature cites numerous potential FDI impacts in the host economy, both positive and negative. Three areas which have received considerable attention are: the impact of FDI on economic growth, FDI-related transfers of technology, and the relationship between FDI and trade. These impacts are considered separately below with an overview of the theories involved and summaries of related empirical work.

4.1. FDI and economic growth

The goal of growth-related research is to determine what causes growth and what policy-makers can do to increase growth rates in developing countries. There are both theoretical and empirical traditions that focus on the growth equation. This section begins with a brief description of the theory most often used to explain the relationship between FDI and growth, followed by a review of recent empirical literature that investigates the FDI-growth nexus.

Endogenous growth theory

In neoclassical growth models, growth is determined by capital accumulation and exogenous technological progress. Technology, which encompasses more than just new machinery, but also new processes, skills, and know-how, is thought to be exogenous to the growth process. Foreign capital, in all its forms, acts merely as a gap between domestic savings and investment. As such, its role is limited to a short-term boost in the level of income, leaving the long-run growth rate unchanged (1997). The reason for this result being the assumption of diminishing returns to investment.

In the mid-1980s, new models of growth were proposed which questioned the assumption of diminishing returns to investment. Specifically, investments in human and physical capital were thought to impact long-run growth positively through their effect on technological development. These new growth models are referred to as endogenous growth models since they no longer view technology as an exogenously determined variable. Endogenous growth models attempt to capture and explain the nebulous variable "technology" in order to determine what specific factors in an economy contribute to long-run growth. In these models, long-run growth rates can be altered by any factor that affects technological development. Models have focused on the role played by investments in education and research, and the impact of policies which nurture and provide incentives for innovation.

According to endogenous growth theory, FDI may play an important role in the host country's economic growth. FDI not only brings capital, but represents a bundle of new technologies, skills, services, and even ideas. The potential for FDI-induced growth stems primarily from the possibility that spillovers from

this bundle will bring increasing returns to domestic production. FDI's benefits are greater than those of domestic investment due to these spillovers. An obvious example is FDI-related technology transfers from more technologically advanced nations to less developed ones. However, spillovers can be more broad and affect the entire economy by raising the aggregate level of human capital. This increase in accumulated knowledge enhances growth by reducing the cost of innovation (Ruffin 1993). The productivity-enhancing properties of FDI and the possibility for improving long-run growth rates have motivated a growing theoretical and empirical literature on the relationship between FDI and growth.

Empirical growth studies

The empirical growth literature began as an exercise to determine what causes growth in order to better understand the growth process itself. A multitude of empirical growth studies have been done over the past 15 years. Most of these use a growth accounting approach with an augmented production function—a simple neo-classical aggregate production function with modifications to include additional variables under consideration as determinants of growth, such as trade openness, for example. Regression analysis is done with cross-section, time-series, or panel data sets. Another standard technique is intertemporal optimisation.

Within the empirical growth literature is a subset of studies investigating the role played by private capital flows between countries. Studies on the growth effect of FDI go back at least to the 1970s. See, for example, Bacha (1974) and Bos et al. (1974).

Soto (2000) analyzed the impact of various forms of foreign private capital flows on growth for a panel of 44 developing countries during the 1986 to 1997 period. He found that both FDI and portfolio equity flows show a positive robust, and significant relationship with income growth. On the other hand, short-and long-term bank-related flows exhibit a robust negative correlation with growth when domestic banks have low capitalisation ratios. Soto emphasizes the importance of capitalised financial institutions as a precondition to realizing the benefits of financial integration.

Saltz (1992) analyzed the impact of the level of FDI on the rate of growth of GDP for 75 developing countries. He found a significant negative correlation between FDI and GDP growth rate in the period 1970-80. Although the empirical results do not support any one theory, Saltz suggests that the results may be due to the negative impacts of FDI when monopolization and transfer pricing distort factor prices in the host country. Distortions may cause an underutilization of labor resulting in a lag in domestic consumption demand. When combined with MNC monopoly power, such a drop in demand will cause output stagnation.

Some empirical studies look for potential sectoral differences in FDI's growth consequences. It has often been argued that historically FDI was not beneficial to development because it went mainly to primary sectors with very little potential for productivity spillovers. Primary sector FDI could negatively impact growth through its contribution to the deterioration in terms of trade with the North. On the other hand, foreign investment in manufacturing is expected to contribute to output growth through transfers in education, skills, and technology.

Dutt (1997) formulates a model of FDI flows from North to South which shows that FDI flowing to sectors in the South which compete with Northern production have a greater positive impact on growth than flows to sectors which compete with Southern domestic sectors because of worsening Southern terms of trade in the latter case. He further theorizes that the shift in attitude towards FDI in developing countries may be at least in part due to a change in the sectoral pattern of FDI which have enhanced the positive effects of FDI and reduced the negative ones. There have certainly been very significant changes in the sectoral patterns of FDI to LDCs. In the early 20th century, more than half of all FDI flows to LDCs

went to the primary sector, mainly mining and agricultural raw materials, while only 10 percent was invested in manufacturing. In 1990, 40 percent went to manufacturing, 50 percent to services, and 10 percent to the primary sector (Dutt 1997). However, in a cross-country growth regression of less-developed countries for the period 1985 to 1994, Dutt found no statistically significant differential effect between FDI flowing to primary, secondary, and tertiary production sectors. In fact, Dutt found a negative statistically significant effect of FDI stock on growth.

In a study on the effect of US and Japanese FDI on growth in Asia and Latin America, Poon and Thompson (1998) test the theory that manufacturing-based FDI will positively impact income growth whereas service FDI will not. They base this hypothesis on the idea that manufacturing FDI is complementary to a country's comparative advantages while service-related FDI is the result of firm-specific advantages and not related to efficient use of host country factors. They find that between 1987 and 1994, Japanese FDI to Asia has a positive impact on growth. Contrary to their hypothesis, however, they also find that US service-related FDI contributed positively to growth in Latin American countries. Their results support the theory that FDI may contribute to growth regardless of the sector into which it flows because of its impact on the general accumulation of human capital via knowledge spillovers.

Others argue that the growth-enhancing technology transfers of FDI are more likely to occur when the technology gap is smaller between home and host country. Therefore, in the case of developing countries, FDI flowing to labor-intensive industries is more likely to have a positive impact on economy-wide growth than FDI flowing to capital-intensive ones (1997). When the technology gap is insignificant, however, as it is between technologically advanced countries, the impact of FDI on growth is not expected to be significant due to the limited potential for spillovers.

In a similar vein, Borensztein et al. (1998) find in their empirical work evidence of a "development threshold"—a base level of human capital required before countries can absorb new technologies and take advantage of the potential spillovers from FDI. They develop a cross-country regression framework to test the effect of FDI on economic growth for flows from industrial countries to 69 developing countries from 1970 to 1989 based on a panel data approach for two decades. A variable representing the stock of human capital, initial level of average years of male secondary schooling, is included in the analysis. They find that FDI has a positive and statistically significant effect on growth through an interaction term between FDI and human capital. In addition, the magnitude of this effect depends on the level of human capital stock present in the host country. Countries with very low levels of initial human capital actually experience a negative direct effect on growth from FDI. This complementary effect between FDI and human capital on the growth rate of income was not evident with domestic investment.

De Mello (1997) also reports evidence of a development threshold hypothesis in his survey of FDI-growth-related literature. The statistically significant positive impact of FDI on growth is stronger for countries with a higher level of development. He postulates that a threshold level of development must be attained before a country can reap the benefits of higher productivity investment fostered by foreign investment. If the development threshold has not been reached the benefits of FDI may only impact the particular industries in which it operates.

Using a panel study including technological leaders and followers, de Mello (1999) tests the impact on growth of FDI and finds a statistically significant and positive impact for both sets of countries.

Another line of research examines the impact of FDI on growth under different policy-related environments, such as more open trade regimes. By including exports in the augmented production function, Balasubramanyam et al. (1996) find that FDI has a greater positive impact on growth in countries promoting exports compared to countries exhibiting import substitution strategies.

Compatible and reliable FDI data, which is required for cross-country regressions on FDI flows, is often nonexistent. An alternative approach to analyzing the growth-FDI relationship is with time-series information from specific countries. Such studies are useful for analyzing the particular experiences of individual economies with foreign capital.

In a study on the effect of foreign investment on Indonesia's economic growth, Asafu-Adjaye (2000) compared the impact of FDI and net private capital flows for the period 1970 to 1996. They found that FDI has a significant positive effect on growth, whereas net private capital has no significant effect.

Bende-Nabende and Ford (1998) investigate the possible links between economic growth, FDI, capital stock, technology, human capital, and government policies with a small dynamic model of Taiwan. They find that FDI has a positive effect on output.

In two empirical studies on incoming FDI flows to China, FDI is found to have a positive relationship with growth. Berthelemy and Demurger (2000) use a simultaneous-equation model estimation based on a sample of 24 Chinese provinces from 1985 to 1996 to confirm that FDI positively affects provincial economic growth. Dees (1998) also finds empirical evidence to support the hypothesis that FDI positively and significantly impacts China's growth.

Although time-series data has the advantage of enabling a detailed analysis of all the factors that may affect growth and foreign investment, there may be stationarity problems with the data. In addition, the impact of country-specific factors on the growth-FDI relationship are not observable in time-series analysis. On the other hand, these factors make cross-country studies unreliable unless they take into account all of the significant country-specific factors that affect FDI's contribution to growth in the model.

Causality between FDI and economic growth

As is the case with regression analysis, assumptions are often implicitly and incorrectly made about the direction of causality between variables. In many empirical studies on FDI and growth, a statistically significant positive relationship between FDI and growth is presented as evidence of the growth-enhancing properties of FDI in line with endogenous growth theory. On the other hand, strong arguments can be made that causality runs from output growth to FDI as well. After all, foreign investors are attracted to countries experiencing rapid growth since economic growth signifies greater opportunities for profits. Fast growing economies may be characterized by macroeconomic stability, economic liberalization, and other institutional factors which are encouraging growth. If these characteristics are also determinants of FDI, then growth may be found to cause FDI. In addition, a growing economy means rising consumer demand, and MNCs may be competing for a share of this new consumer market. The larger the market, the greater the likelihood that firms, whether domestic or foreign, can realize economies of scale. Therefore, the direction of causality between growth and FDI depends on these scale effects and on the existence of other conditions impacting growth.

Kasibhatla and Sawhney (1996) test the causality between FDI inflows and GDP growth for quarterly U.S data for the period 1970 to 1990. The hypothesis that FDI causes growth is not supported by their analysis. In fact, evidence is found for reverse causality, from growth to FDI. This result supports the theory that FDI flowing into already technologically advanced countries does not impact long-run growth through externalities. Rather, it is economic growth and associated opportunities that attract foreign investors to industrialized countries.

Using data for ten East Asian economies, Zhang (1999) examines the causal link between FDI and economic growth. FDI is found to enhance economic growth in the long run for China, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Japan, and Taiwan, and in the short run for Singapore.

Khan and Leng (1997) explore the interactions between growth, exports, and FDI for several NIEs during the period 1965 to 1995. They do not find statistically significant causality from FDI to growth for Korea, Singapore, and Taiwan. However, they do present some evidence of reverse causality from growth to FDI in the case of Singapore.

In a survey of empirical literature, Kumar (1996) concludes that the causality between growth and FDI observed in empirical studies more often runs from growth to FDI. The conflicting results of many studies is perhaps evidence of the difficulty of disentangling FDI's effect on growth from the effects on growth of FDI determinants.

Discussion

According to endogenous growth theory, the rate of technological progress is the main determinant of long run growth rates. Due to FDI's impact on technology and human capital, the growth impact of FDI should be positive for investments flowing from technologically more advanced countries to less developed countries. However, the scope of this impact depends on the amount and type of efficiency spillovers to domestic firms and other externalities associated with FDI. In many cases, there is very limited scope for technology transfers (1997) such as the case where the technological gap is wide. There is also evidence that countries must have reached a development threshold in order to realize the benefits of FDI-related knowledge spillovers. Since FDI-led growth may be limited, policy-making should focus on improving the environment for domestic investment rather than designing incentives to attract only FDI.

The conflicting empirical results of recent FDI-growth research may well reflect problems with data or the inability of models to capture the complex relationships involved. Nonetheless, these results also raises some doubt on the common assertion that FDI in all cases (and by association, financial liberalization and the opening of capital markets) positively impacts economic growth. Although it is true that FDI is less volatile than other forms of investment, and therefore does not represent a threat to economic stability, it has yet to be shown empirically and unequivocally to have a positive impact on long run growth.

4.2. FDI and technology transfer

One of the most often cited benefits of FDI is its potential to transfer advanced technology to developing countries that typically lag in their use of technology. Technical inefficiency and obsolescence translate to low productivity and also hinder efforts to improve product quality and enter into new markets (Lall 2000). MNCs bring new technologies and the skills to use them efficiently. They may also provide the skills to adapt imported technologies to local conditions.

Technological spillovers can occur through four channels. First, FDI may stimulate technical upgrading through backward and forward linkages with local suppliers and customers. Second, the demonstration effect may cause local firms to imitate foreign firms and become more productive. Third, increased competition from the MNC may force local firms to be more efficient or to introduce new technologies in order to maintain their market share. And fourth, MNCs may provide worker training in the use of new technologies thereby reducing the cost of adoption for other firms when there is labor turnover.

Empirical studies on technology spillovers

Empirical attempts at measuring the technology spillovers of FDI fall into two groups. The first group of studies try to correlate the presence of foreign firms within a sector to the productivity of local firms in that sector. The second group use production functions to analyze spillovers, typically in a case study format.

Overall, the empirical evidence suggests that sectors with higher levels of foreign involvement exhibit higher productivity, or higher productivity growth, or both (Saggi 2000). Of course, this does not necessarily mean that FDI causes an increase in productivity. In fact, as the FDI-growth relationship, one could argue that it is just as likely that FDI is drawn to sectors that tend to have higher productivity levels in the first place.

Firm-level studies provide a better opportunity to assess whether FDI is having an effect on technology transfer and productivity at the micro level. In one of the first firm-level time-series studies to explore FDI spillovers, Haddad and Harrison (1993) utilize data from the Moroccan manufacturing sector for the period 1985 to 1989. They find that foreign firms have higher levels of total factor productivity but lower rates of productivity growth than domestic firms. However, they could not link productivity growth of domestic firms in specific sectors with foreign involvement in that sector. They did not find any statistically significant evidence of technology spillover from FDI.

Aitken and Harrison (1999) analyze productivity for a panel of Venezuelan firms. They find that foreign equity participation is positively correlated with plant productivity for small firms, but that FDI correlates negatively with the productivity of domestic firms. The overall result is a weakly positive relationship between foreign investment and productivity of the entire industry.

Another positive relationship between FDI and productivity is reported by Blomstrom (1998) for micro data from Indonesia. He correlates the ownership share of MNC affiliates with productivity and finds that domestic establishments benefit from spillovers. However, the degree of foreign ownership does not affect the degree of spillovers.

On the other hand, there are several studies which find a negative or no significant correlation between foreign investment and local firm productivity. Using a panel data set at the firm level to test the effects of FDI on domestic firm productivity in Bulgaria, Romania, and Poland, Konings (2000) finds no evidence of positive spillovers in Poland and negative spillovers in Bulgaria and Romania. He concludes that the competition effect of MNC affiliates outweighs any positive technology effect.

More contrary evidence to FDI's technology transfer capacity comes from a study by the Reserve Bank of India in 1996. Jha (1999) reports that FDI has not contributed significantly to India's technological capacity or export competitiveness. On the other hand, the study also states that positive contributions of FDI may include raising total factor productivity by creating a more competitive environment leading to technological upgrading, better management and other improvements in entire sectors. Of course, this highlights the complexity in determining the overall impacts of FDI within a country.

Some researchers argue that higher transfers and spillovers are possible when certain conditions are met. For example, Kokko (1994) analyzes FDI-related technology spillovers with a panel data set from the Mexican manufacturing industry and finds that spillovers are less likely to occur in industries where large technology gaps exist between MNCs and domestic firms. Presumably, the closer the level of technological capacity between the foreign and local firms, the more likely local firms can absorb new technologies. This is confirmed by de Mello (1997) who finds that productivity spillovers are least likely to occur when the technology gap is large, such as when foreign firms are concentrated in "export"

enclaves" with no significant linkages to the local economy and no competition. He also argues that higher levels of transfer and spillovers are possible when the level of education is higher in the host country, when the competition with existing firms is greater, and when there are fewer legal and institutional barriers to operation. Industry-specific characteristics such as the degree of concentration appear to be more dominant than country-specific factors in determining technological transfer and the scope of productivity spillovers from FDI (1997).

The importance of a threshold of technological capability and the importance of competition are further supported by the findings of Kinoshita (1999) and Blomstrom and Globerman (2000). Kinoshita looks at technology spillovers using 1990 and 1992 firm-level data in China and finds that technology spillovers are accelerated when local firms train skilled workers. In a review of literature on the determinants of efficiency spillovers from incoming FDI, Blomstrom and Globerman find that competitiveness of host country markets and the technical capability of local firms are two of the most significant determinants of spillover benefits. This finding is also consistent with some of the trade-growth literature—that is, a threshold level of human capital, in this case proxied by the technical capability of local firms, must be reached before FDI benefits flow to the domestic sector.

Intellectual property rights may also play a role in capturing spillovers. In survey on trade, FDI, and international technology transfer, Saggi (2000) stresses to the importance of intellectual property protection as a factor in ensuring technology spillovers from FDI.

Discussion

Many researchers are reconsidering the underlying theory behind technology transfer and FDI, and how theory relates the past empirical work, due to the lack of consistent empirical results showing a positive correlation between FDI and technology spillovers to local firms. Saggi (2000) suggests that the period of time used in existing studies may not be long enough to show accurate results. An adjustment period is needed after entry of a foreign firm when inefficient domestic firms are weeded out by the increase in competition. He argues that eventually, the reallocation of resources will lead to greater sector productivity.

Kugler (2000) presents a simple yet powerful explanation for why previous empirical work has failed to show spillovers from FDI. He points out that most studies focus exclusively on *intra*-industry externalities. However, the theory of the multinational firm states that an MNC locates in a foreign country in order to minimize the risk of losing profits due to diffusion of technology and information to competitors. The additional transaction costs of moving and setting up in a foreign country must be compensated by a competitive advantage. Therefore, spillovers from FDI are more likely to be *inter*-industry and not involving direct competitors. Beneficiaries of spillovers are likely to be firms which have upstream or downstream linkages with the MNC, for instance. The MNC in these cases has a self-interest in helping firms reduce costs upstream in order to reduce input costs. Other beneficiaries of FDI spillovers may include producers from other sectors who gain from the diffusion of generic nonproprietary technologies brought in by the foreign firm. Kugler finds support for his theory of intersector spillovers in a multisector model of FDI technology transfer with Colombian manufacturing data. Spillovers to local firms that compete with MNCs are least likely to occur.

Others also suggest that certain channels of technology transfer may be more important than previously thought. For example, diffusion through labor turnovers may be a highly significant means of technology transfer. Technology transfer through labor turnover will occur only when local firms have the ability to absorb technologies introduced by MNCs (Glass and Saggi 1999), which is consistent with the finding of a technological absorption capacity requirement. On the other hand, MNCs want to prevent labor turnover

in order to protect their competitive advantage. They can do this by paying higher wages than local firms. Effectively, higher wages from MNCs limits technology diffusion.

The mixed empirical results relating to FDI technology transfer suggest that the phenomenon varies a great deal across countries and sectors. The relationship between foreign firms and domestic economic development is complex and dynamic. The theories that have emerged recently in the literature to explain the lack of empirical evidence need to be explored fully with detailed case studies over longer periods of time in order to capture the changing environment in which FDI operates.

4.3. FDI and trade

Globalization has coincided with large increases in the international movement of goods and capital. Global growth of trade and FDI has been strong, although since the mid-1980s, the growth in FDI has surpassed that of trade. In fact, the value of global production by MNC affiliates now exceeds the value of total world trade, suggesting that FDI production is the dominant means by which foreign markets are served (McCorriston 2000). The globalization of production through FDI and its relationship to trade is a key area of interest for researchers and policy-makers alike. This section begins with a discussion of one of the most researched subjects in the FDI-trade nexus: the question of whether trade and FDI are substitutes or complements. This is following by a review of some theoretical and empirical work related to the trade-FDI dynamic. This section concludes with a discussion of export-enhancing FDI and development.

Trade and FDI: Substitutes or complements?

The question over whether FDI and trade are substitutes or complements has a long history in the economic literature. The concern is mainly one of the investor countries, in other words the industrialized countries. Their fear is that domestic firms will move their operations abroad instead of exporting thereby hurting domestic production and employment. In summary, the substitution hypothesis is that production relocation reduces the scope for trade between the MNC home country and MNC affiliate countries. Early literature on MNC behavior supported this hypothesis. FDI and trade were seen as either/or alternatives for a firm in the international organizational theory literature as well as in traditional trade theory.

On the other hand, there are two possible explanations why FDI and trade may be complementary. First, there may be vertical relationships between the MNC in the home country and its affiliates such as trade in intermediate goods and other inputs which increase home country exports. This is likely if capital-intensive inputs are required for production, as is the case in the automobile manufacturing sector. FDI and trade may be substitutes in terms of the end product, but complementary in terms of intermediate goods. Second, there is the potential for demand complementary whereby MNC affiliates abroad establish markets for other goods. For example, the affiliate may develop brand recognition or establish marketing facilities which lead to an increase in the demand for other products produced in the home country. Aggregate home country exports may increase under this scenario.

Another possibility is that exports precede FDI, therefore they are complementary over a period of time. This makes intuitive sense: a firm establishes a market overseas through exports, and then when economies of scale can be realized, it relocates production to the host country. Optimal relocation theory tries to predict the timing of advantageous relocation.

Theoretical modeling of FDI and trade

During the last few years, great strides have been made in integrating the theory of the multinational enterprise into international trade theory. This has been possible with newer trade theories which relax the assumptions of constant returns to scale and perfect competition. New models incorporate country and

firm characteristics in the assessment of the advantages and disadvantages of investing in foreign production versus engaging in trade. A full review of this work is beyond the scope of this report. For a detailed discussion of the latest theoretical developments related to incorporating MNCs into formal general-equilibrium models, see Markusen (2000) and McCorriston (2000).

Traditional theories explaining FDI flows fail to account for the explosive growth of FDI which began during the 1980s, and do not provide adequate explanation for the patterns of FDI observed in the real world. In contrast, recent models such as what Markusen calls the "knowledge-capital" model have been very successful at explaining the observed patterns of trade and FDI—such as the observation that as with trade, most global FDI occurs between countries with similar factor endowments and much of it is intraindustry investment. Empirical studies have shown strong support for the "knowledge-capital" model.

Empirical studies on trade and FDI dynamics

An OECD-supported report which synthesizes some of the recent work on the relationship between FDI and trade concludes that the relationship is complex and cannot be inferred from theory (Fontagné 1999). Using a database of bilateral trade flows and FDI for a set of 14 countries, the study finds empirical evidence that trade generated FDI until the mid-1980s, after which FDI is found to generate trade. More specifically, foreign investment abroad stimulates exports from the home country. In host economies, incoming FDI has a short term negative impact on the trade balance due to an increase in imports. In the long-run, however, exports increase. The conclusion is that the nature and extent of the relationship between FDI and trade, including whether they are substitutes or complements, differ from one country to another.

A review of empirical literature by Fontagne concludes that at the macroeconomic and sectoral level, empirical studies generally support complementarities between FDI and trade (Fontagné 1999). McCorriston (2000) also notes that generally trade and FDI have been found to be complementary in the empirical literature.

In 1994, Hufbauer et al. (1994) assess the effects of FDI stock on merchandise trade for the United States, Japan, and Germany. They find inconsistent results across countries and time periods. Japan is the only country where outward FDI consistently raises imports more than exports.

Goldberg and Klein (1998) focus on trade and FDI between the US and Japanese investments in Southeast Asia and Latin America. For the period 1979 to 1995, they find a full range of effects and conclude that it is not possible to make any systematic conclusions from their analysis.

The complementary hypothesis that outward FDI boosts exports is tested for Taiwan by Lin (1995) who finds that outward FDI does indeed have a positive impact on exports as well as imports between Taiwan and four ASEAN economies. He proposes that FDI enhances bilateral trade because MNC affiliates require imported intermediate goods and other inputs in the production process.

Clearly there is no consensus on a definitive relationship between FDI and trade at the aggregate level. When one considers the complexity of the relationship between FDI and trade, including country-specific, industry-specific, and firm-specific factors, it is no wonder that no consensus exists. Unfortunately, one problem with studying the relationship between trade and FDI is the lack of disaggregated data. Often, only country or sector-level data is available. Firm-level and even product-level studies produce the most accurate analysis of the dynamic between trade and investment in specific cases. As McCorriston (2000)concludes, better data is sorely needed to enable more systematic empirical research to test hypotheses about FDI dynamics and behavior.

Export-oriented FDI in LDCs

One of the most debated issues related to trade and FDI in developing countries is whether inward FDI contributes positively to export growth. In light of the success of newly industrialized economies and their reliance on export-led growth, many developing countries are actively pursuing export-oriented FDI with special incentives or export performance requirements. However, despite the prevalence of policies to attract export-oriented FDI, empirical studies are not consistent in showing a positive relationship between FDI and the expansion of manufactured exports from LDCs.

At the country level, the impact of inward FDI on exports can be measured in terms of the direct contribution of foreign-owned firms to export volume, or in terms of significance of the FDI spillover effect on export intensity changes in the host economy (most likely in the same industry as the FDI). If the goal of encouraging export-related FDI is to jump-start labor-intensive, export-oriented production and growth, then spillovers and linkages with domestic firms must be present. Otherwise, exporting MNCs merely represent an export enclave without any dynamic impact on export-related growth.

In an empirical study of the spillover effects of inward FDI on export growth in Zimbabwe, Mapuranga (2000) finds evidence of a positive spillover effect between inward FDI and export growth of firms and sectors engaging in pre-export technology processing. However, a negative effect in the primary industry activities is observed. The results indicate that there is more opportunity for enhancing domestic manufacturing export growth through foreign investment than in extractive industries.

In the case of Sri Lanka, Athukorala (1995) finds that much of the export dynamism experienced is due to foreign investment. However, there remains high import requirements and limited technology transfer and backward linkages to domestic firms. Athukorala postulates that this is due to the fact that export-oriented FDI is still in its early stages. He also warns that the results are not generalisable to other countries. Both the level of industrial development and the policy environment were two country-specific factors which played critical roles in reaping the benefits from export-enhancing FDI.

In conclusion, the impact of FDI on export expansion varies across countries depending on the degree of technological development, the level of human capital, and the institutional environment. Therefore, programs and policies to attract export-related FDI may not be enough to realize the potential export-enhancing impacts of FDI on the economy as a whole. If there are low levels of domestic investment, for example, the domestic response to FDI spillovers and externalities may be minimal.

4.4. Other FDI impacts

There are many other potential host country impacts considered in the literature, including impacts on:

- employment and wages
- local skill level (human capital) and other spillovers
- access to world markets
- terms of trade
- market structure, industrial restructuring
- domestic firms (profit squeeze versus competition enhancing)
- research and development activity
- infrastructure
- factor productivity
- domestic savings and investment (crowding out versus crowding in)
- intellectual property rights and patents

- labor and environmental standards
- environment
- inequality (income; regional disparities)
- regionalization
- capital account, foreign exchange earnings, exchange rate

A review of the literature concerning these impacts is beyond the scope of this report. For more information, refer to the Appendix for a list of related articles.

5. FDI-related public policy issues

Until recently, the consensus in international development circles was that FDI generated positive spillovers and benefits for host economies. Governments were encouraged to actively promote foreign investment so that they would not be left behind as technological laggards. However, the empirical evidence to prove conclusively that FDI's impact is positive remains elusive. Current academic literature is much more skeptical about claims that FDI has a net positive impact on welfare (Hanson 2001). It is therefore no surprise to find that there is no consensus on what role, if any, host governments should play in either promoting FDI in general or in regulating FDI in accordance with a country's economic development strategies. Researchers and policy-makers addressing these questions range in their viewpoints from those promoting a "hands off" pro-liberalization position to those arguing that only through government intervention and proactive policy-making can LDCs bargain successfully with foreign investors and ensure that FDI's impact is beneficial overall.

Given the mixed empirical evidence on FDI's impact on growth, trade, and technology transfer, it is understandable that many countries remain cautious in their attitudes and policies towards FDI. In addition to the empirical ambiguity, recent theoretical work highlights the potential market failures in the investment process (Lall 2000). When market failures are present, the welfare effects of FDI can be negative for the host economy. Lall (2000) outlines four issues of concern for host government policy:

- information and coordination failures in the international investment process
- infant industry considerations in the development of local enterprises
- static nature of spillovers from FDI (one-time boost through transfer of technology and skills rather than the desired dynamic transfer of skills and upgrading over time)
- weak bargaining and regulatory capabilities of the host government

There are many areas in which governments can potentially play a role in addressing these issues and ultimately in affecting the impacts of FDI. These include:

- industrial and trade policy
- foreign investment policy (incentives and regulations)
- legal and regulatory frameworks (intellectual property rights, environmental and labor standards)
- competition policy
- tax policy
- international investment agreements (what's needed? what's appropriate?)
- development policy

Development policy is worth re-iterating. The importance of host country human capital development is a reoccurring theme in FDI-development literature. Investments in education, training, research and development raise the level of knowledge and the absorptive capacity of the economy so that it may

maximize gains from the presence of FDI. In addition, host country characteristics such as technological capacity and available skills are key determinants in the location decisions of MNCs.

6. Country and regional studies

Country and regional studies form a large component of the literature related to FDI and development. There are several major threads:

- NIEs and the role played by FDI in their growth and development
- the role of FDI in emerging and transition economies
- the impact of FDI on China, consistently the largest developing country recipient of FDI (UNCTAD 1998)
- the links, if any, between FDI and the Asian financial crisis of the 1990s

The empirical and theoretical work on the NIEs is particularly interesting for its policy implications. Many NIEs maintained very restrictive policies on foreign investment during their rapid growth periods. Some claim that their controlling policies on FDI enabled their successful transition to industrialization.

7. Conclusion

Empirical research thus far offers little support for indiscriminate FDI promotion. Nonetheless, globalization trends continue and LDCs as a whole rely increasingly on private foreign capital and technologies for their development. There clearly is a need for more research on the consequences of FDI and the dynamics between foreign firms, local industry, and the globalization of production. A common theoretical base and reliable, accurate, and consistent data are needed so that quantitative analysis can be done along with case studies of the impacts of foreign investment in different sectors and under various conditions.

References

- Aitken, B.J. and A.E. Harrison. 1999. "Do domestic firms benefit from direct foreign investment? Evidence from Venezuela." *American Economic Review*. 89:605-618
- Asafu-Adjaye, J. 2000. "The effects of foreign direct investment on Indonesian economic growth, 1970-1996." *Economic Analysis and Policy*. 30:49-62
- Athukorala, P. 1995. "Foreign direct investment and manufacturing for export in a new exporting country: The case of Sri Lanka." *World Economy*. 18:543-564
- Bacha, E.L. 1974. "Foreign capital inflow and the output growth rate of the recipient country." *Journal of Development Studies*.
- Balasubramanyam, V.N., M.Salisu, and D.Sapsford. 1996. Foreign direct investment and growth: New hypotheses and evidence. Department of Economics, Lancaster University. Discussion Paper EC7/96.
- Bende-Nabende, A. and J.L.Ford. 1998. "FDI, policy adjustment and endogenous growth: Multiplier effects from a small dynamic model for Taiwan, 1959-1995." *World Development*. 26:1315-1330
- Berthelemy, J.C. and S.Demurger. 2000. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Theory and application to China." *Review of Development Economics*. 4:140-155
- Blomström, M., S.Globerman, and A.Kokko. 2000. The determinants of host country spillovers from foreign direct investment. London, Centre for Economic Policy Research. Discussion Paper Series, No.2350. http://www.cepr.org/pubs/dps/DP2350.asp
- Blomström, M., F.Sjoholm, and Stockholm School. 1998. Technology, transfer and spillovers: Does local participation with multinationals matter? London, Centre for Economic Policy Research. Discussion Paper Series, No.2048.
- Borensztein, E., J.De Gregorio, and J.-W.Lee. 1998. "How does foreign direct investment affect economic growth?" *Journal of International Economics*. 45:115-135
- Bos,H.C., M.Sanders, and C.Secchi. 1974. *Private foreign investment in developing countries: A quantitative study on the macroeconomic effects*. Reidel. Dordrecht.
- de Mello, L.R. 1999. "Foreign direct investment-led growth: Evidence from time series and panel data." *Oxford Economic Papers* . 51:133-151
- de Mello, L.R., Jr. 1997. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries and growth: A selective survey." *The Journal of Development Studies*. 34:1-34
- Dees,S. 1998. "Foreign direct investment in China: Determinants and effects." *Economics of Planning*. 31:175-194
- Dunning, J.H. 1993. Multinational enterprises and the global economy. Addison-Wesley. London.
- Dunning, J.H. 1998. "Globalization and the new geography of foreign direct investment." *Oxford Development Studies*. 26:47-69

- Dutt, A.K. 1997. "The pattern of direct foreign investment and economic growth." *World Development*. 25:1925-1936
- Ethier, W.J. and J.R.Markusen. 1996. "Multinational firms, technology diffusion and trade." *Journal of International Economics*. 41:1-28
- Fontagné, L. 1999. Foreign direct investment and international trade: Complements or substitutes? Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. STI Working Papers 1999/3. http://www.oecd.org/dsti/sti/prod/wp99 3e.htm
- Gastanaga, V.M., J.B.Nugent, and B.Pashamova. 1998. "Host country reforms and FDI inflows: How much difference do they make?" *World Development*. 26:1299-1314
- Glass, A.J. and K.Saggi. 1999. Multinational firms and technology transfer. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 2067.
- Glover, D.J. 1986. "Multinationals and third world agriculture." In T.H.Moran, editor, *Investing in Development: New Roles for Private Capital?* Transaction Books. New Brunswick. 113-129.
- Goldberg, L.S. and M.W.Klein. 1998. "Foreign direct investment, trade and real exchange rate linkages in Southeast Asia and Latin America." In R.Glick, editor, *Managing capital flows and exchange rates: Lessons from the Pacific Basin*. Cambridge University Press. London.
- Haddad,M. and A.Harrison. 1993. "Are there positive spillovers from direct foreign investment? Evidence from panel data for Morocco." *Journal of Development Economics*. 42:51-74
- Hanson,G.H. 2001. Should countries promote foreign direct investment? New York, United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. G-24 Discussion Paper No.9. http://www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm
- Henderson, D.R., P.R. Voros, and J.G. Hirschberg. 1996. "Industrial determinants of international trade and foreign investment by food and beverage manufacturing firms." In I.M. Sheldon and P.C. Abbott, editors, *Industrial Organization and Trade in the Food Industries*. Westview Press. Colorado. 197-215.
- Hobbs, J.E. and L.M. Young. 1999. Increasing vertical linkages in agrifood supply chains: A conceptual model and some preliminary evidence. Trade Research Center, Montana State University-Bozeman. Research Discussion Paper, No.35. http://www.trc.montana.edu/publications/pdf/researchpapers/rdp35.pdf
- Hood,N. and S.Young. 2000. The globalization of multinational enterprise activity and economic development. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Houde, M.-F. and H.-L.Lee. 2000. Main determinants and impacts of foreign direct investment on China's economy. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Working Papers on International Investment, No.2000/4. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/working-papers.htm
- Hufbauer, G., D.Lakdawalla, and A.Malani. 1994. "Determinants of Direct Foreign Investment and Its Connection to Trade." *UNCTAD Review*. 0:39-51

- Jha, V. 1999. Investment liberalization and environmental protection: Conflicts and compatibilities in the case of India. Copenhagen Business School. An Occasional Paper of the UNCTAD/DICM Cross Border Environmental Management Project.
- Kasibhatla, K. and B. Sawhney. 1996. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth in the U.S.: Evidence from co-integration and Granger causality tests." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 43:411-420
- Katrakilidis, C.P., N.M. Tabakis, and N.C. Varsakelis. 1997. "Macroeconomic environment and foreign direct investment net inflows: An empirical approach." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 44:375-389
- Khan, H. and K.B. Leng. 1997. "Foreign direct investment, exports and economic growth in the three little dragons: Evidence from cointegration and causality tests." *Singapore Economic Review*. 42:40-60
- Kinoshita, Y. 1999. Technology spillovers through foreign direct investment. The Davidson Institute. Working Paper Series, No. 221. http://eres.bus.umich.edu/web/dvdsn.html
- Kokko, A. 1994. "Technology, market characteristics, and spillovers." *Journal of Development Economics*. 43:279-293
- Konings, J. 2000. The effects of foreign direct investment on domestic firms: Evidence from firm level panel data in emerging economies. Centre for Economic Policy Research. London.
- Kozul-Wright,R. and B.Rowthorn. 1998. *Transnational corporations and the global economy*. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Kugler,M. 2000. The diffusion of externalities from foreign direct investment: Theory ahead of measurement. Southampton, Department of Economics, University of Southampton. Discussion Papers in Economics and Econometrics, No.0023. http://www.soton.ac.uk/~econweb/dp/dp00.html
- Kumar, N. 1996. Foreign direct investment and technology transfer in development: A perspective on recent literature. The United Nations University, Institute for New Technologies. Discussion Paper Series, No.9606. http://www.intech.unu.edu/
- Lall,S. 2000. FDI and development: Research issues in the emerging context. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0020. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- Lin,A.L. 1995. "Trade effects of foreign direct investment: Evidence for Taiwan with four ASEAN countries." *Weltwirtschaftsliches Archiv*. 131:737-747
- Mallampally,P. and K.P.Sauvant. 1999. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries." *Finance and Development*. 36:34-37
- Mapuranga, S.W. 2000. The spillover effect of inward foreign direct investment on the export growth performance of a small African country. Leicester, University of Leicester Management Centre. Discussion papers in management and organization studies, No. 00/7.
- Markusen, J.R. 2000. Foreign direct investment and trade. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0019. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm

- Marr, A. 1997. Foreign direct investment flows to low-income countries: A review of the evidence. Overseas Development Institute. Briefing Paper, 1997(3). http://www.oneworld.org/odi/
- McCorriston,S. 2000. Recent developments in the links between foreign direct investment and trade. Exeter, University of Exeter, Department of Economics. Discussion Paper in Economics, 00/05. http://www.exeter.ac.uk/sobe/Research/DiscussionPapersEcon/Econ2000/Econ0005.html
- Noorbakhsh,F., A.Paloni, and A.Youssef. 1999. Low wages or skilled labour?: Prospects for foreign direct investment in developing countries. Glasgow, Dept. of Economics, University of Glasgow. Discussion Papers in Economics. http://www.gla.ac.uk/economics/discussion99.html
- OECD. 1998. Survey of OECD work on international investment. OECD. Working Papers on International Investment 1998/1. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/fdi/WP981E.PDF
- Poon, J.P.H. and E.R. Thompson. 1998. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from Asia and Latin America." *Journal of Economic Development*. 23:141-160
- Root,F.R. and A.A.Ahmed. 1979. "Empirical determinants of manufacturing direct foreign investment in developing countries." *Economic Development and Cultural Change*. 27:751-767
- Roy,S. and J.-M. Viaene. 1998. "On strategic vertical foreign investment." *Journal of International Economics*. 46:253-279
- Royer, J. and R.Rogers. 1998. *The industrialization of agriculture: Vertical coordination in the U.S. food system.* Ashgate Publishing. Aldershot.
- Ruffin,R.J. 1993. "The role of foreign investment in the economic growth of the Asian and Pacific region." *Asian Development Review.* 11:1-23
- Saggi, K. 2000. Trade, foreign direct investment, and international technology transfer: A survey. Washington, DC, Development Research Group, Trade. Policy Research Working Paper.
- Saltz,I.S. 1992. "The negative correlation between foreign direct investment and economic growth in the third world: Theory and evidence." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 39:617-633
- Schneider, F. and B.S. Frey. 1985. "Economic and political determinants of foreign direct investment." *World Development.* 13:161-175
- Soto, M. 2000. Capital flows and growth in developing countries: Recent empirical evidence. Paris, OECD. Development Centre Technical Papers. http://www.oecd.org/dev/publication/tp1a.htm
- Svensson, R. 1998. "The choice of entry mode in foreign direct investment: Market structure and development level." In P.B.Braunerhjelm and K.Ekholm, editors, *The geography of multinational firms*. Kluwer Academic Publishers. Boston. 157-170.
- Thomsen,S. 1999. Southeast Asia: The role of foreign direct investment policies in development. Paris, OECD. Working Papers on International Investment. http://www.oecd.org/
- Tsai,P.-L. 1994. "Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment and Its Impact on Economic Growth." Journal of Economic Development. 19:137-163

- UNCTAD. 1998. World investment report 1998: Trends and determinants. United Nations. New York.
- Wilhelms, S.K.S. 1998. Foreign direct investment and its determinants in emerging economies. United States Agency for International Development, Bureau for Africa. African Economic Policy Paper, Discussion Paper No.9. http://www.eagerproject.com/discussion9.shtml
- World Bank. 1997. Foreign direct investment: Lessons of experience. Washington, World Bank. IFC Lessons of Experience Series No. 5.
- Zhang, K.H. 1999. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from ten East Asian economies." *Economia Internazionale*. 52:517-535

Appendix: Bibliography by subject

FDI, globalization, and development (general)

- Amirahmadi, H. and W.Wu. 1994. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries." *Journal of Developing Areas*. 28:167-190.
- Bergsman, J. and X.Shen. 1995. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries: Progress and problems." *Finance and Development*. 32:6-8.
- Bonvin, J. 1997. "Globalization and linkages: Challenges for development policy." *Development*. 40:39-42.
- Bora, B. 2000. Research issues in foreign direct investment. Routledge. London.
- Cantwell, J. and C.Bellak. 1998. "How important is foreign direct investment?" *Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics*. 61:99-106.
- Cardoso, E.A. and R.Dornbusch. 1989. "Foreign private capital flows." In H.B.Chenery and T.N.Srinivasan, editors, *Handbook of Development Economics, Vol. II.* Elsevier Science Publishers. Amsterdam. 1387-1439.
- Chan, S. 1995. Foreign direct investment in a changing global political economy. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Chen, J. 2000. Foreign direct investment. Macmillan. Basingstoke.
- Drache, D. 1999. Globalization: Is there anything to fear? University of Warwick, Coventry, UK, Center for the Study of Globalisation and Regionalisation. CSGR Working Paper, No.23/99. http://www.warwick.ac.uk/fac/soc/CSGR
- Dunning, J.H. 1998. Globalization, trade, and foreign direct investment. Elsevier. New York.
- Dunning, J.H.A. 1997. "Re-evaluating the benefits of foreign direct investment." In J.H.Dunning, editor, *Alliance capitalism and global business*. Routledge. New York. 209-234.
- Graham, E.M.A. 1995. Foreign direct investment in the world economy. International Monetary Fund. Working Paper WP/95/59.
- Gupta, S.D. and N.K. Choudhry. 1997. *Dynamics of globalization and development*. Kluwer Academic Publishers. Boston.
- Hausmann,R. and E.Fernandez-Arias. 2000a. Foreign direct investment: Good cholesterol? Washington, Inter-American Development Bank. Working Paper #417. http://www.iadb.org/OCE/publications_workingpapers_list.cfm
- Hausmann,R. and E.Fernandez-Arias. 2000b. Is FDI a safer form of financing? Washington, Inter-American Development Bank. Working Paper #416. http://www.iadb.org/OCE/publications_workingpapers_list.cfm

- Helleiner, G.K. 1998. *Capital account regimes and the developing countries*. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Higgott,R. and S.Reich. 1998. Globalisation and sites of conflict: Towards definition and taxonomy. University of Warwick, Coventry, UK, Center for the Study of Globalisation and Regionalisation. Working Paper, No.01/98. http://www.warwick.ac.uk/fac/soc/CSGR
- Institute for Development Studies. 1999. Background notes for workshop on the spreading of the gains from globalisation. Workshop held at IDS, University of Sussex, 15-17 September 1999. http://www.ids.ac.uk/ids/global/
- Kant, C. 1996. Foreign direct investment and capital flight. Princeton, International Finance Section, Dept. of Economics, Princeton University. Princeton Studies in International Finance.
- Kobrin, S.J. 1977. Foreign direct investment, industrialization, and social change. JAI Press. Greenwich.
- Kozul-Wright,R. and R.Rowthorn. 1998. "Spoilt for Choice? Multinational Corporations and the Geography of International Production." *Oxford Review of Economic Policy*. 14:74-92.
- Lall,S. 2000. FDI and development: Research issues in the emerging context. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0020. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- Lipsey,R.E. 1999. The role of foreign direct investment in international capital flows. National Bureau of Economic Research. NBER Working Paper, No.W7094. http://www.nber.org/
- Loots, E. 1999. Some new evidence on foreign direct investment flows to developing countries. Paper presented at the biennial conference of the Economic Society of South Africa, 6 September 1999, Pretoria. http://essa.org.za/N13.htm
- Mallampally,P. and K.P.Sauvant. 1999. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries." *Finance and Development*. 36:34-37.
- Marr, A. 1997. Foreign direct investment flows to low-income countries: A review of the evidence. Overseas Development Institute. Briefing Paper, 1997(3). http://www.oneworld.org/odi/
- McMillan,S.M. 1999. Foreign direct investment in three regions of the South at the end of the twentieth century. MacMillan. Basingstoke.
- Michie, J. and J. Grieve Smith. 1998. *Globalization, growth, and governance: Creating an innovative economy*. Oxford University Press. Oxford.
- Moran, T.H. 1986. *Investing in development: New roles for private capital?* Overseas Development Council. Washington.
- Moran, T.H. 1999. Foreign direct investment and development: A reassessment of the evidence and policy implications. OECD Centre for Co-operation with Non-members. OECD Conference on the Role of International Investment in Development, Corporate Responsibilities and the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, Paris, 20-21 September 1999. http://www.oecd.org/

- OECD. 1998. Survey of OECD work on international investment. OECD. Working Papers on International Investment 1998/1. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/fdi/WP981E.PDF
- OECD. 1999. Open markets matter: The benefits of trade and investment liberalisation. OECD, Public Affairs Division, Public Affairs and Communications Directorate. OECD Policy Briefs No.6-1998. http://www.oecd.org/publications/pol_brief/1998/9806_pol.htm
- Oman, C.P. 1997. "The Policy challenges of globalization and regionalization." *Development*, 40:43-53.
- Papini, R., A.Pavan, S.Zamagni, and L.Abete. 1997. Living in the global society. Ashgate. Aldershot.
- Persaud, B. and V. Cable. 1987. Developing with foreign investment. Croom Helm. NY.
- Phelps, N.A. and J.Alden. 1999. Foreign direct investment and the global economy: Corporate and institutional dynamics of global-localisation. Stationery Office. London.
- Rothgeb, J.M., Jr. 1989. *Myths and Realities of Foreign Investment in Poor Countries: The Modern Leviathan in the Third World*. Praeger. New York.
- Saravanamuttoo, N. 1999. Foreign direct investment and poverty reduction in developing countries. Unpublished work.
- Singer, H.W., N. Hatti, and R. Tandon. 1995. *Foreign direct investments*. Indus Publishing Company. New Delhi.
- Twomey, M.J. 2000. A century of foreign investment in the Third World. Routledge. London.
- UNCTAD. 1998. World investment report 1998: Trends and determinants. United Nations. New York.
- UNCTAD. 1999a. Foreign direct investment and development. United Nations. New York.
- UNCTAD. 1999b. Report of the Secretary General of UNCTAD to UNCTAD X.
- UNCTAD. 1999c. World investment report 1999: Foreign direct investment and the challenge of development. United Nations. New York.
- Weigel, D.R., N. Gregory, and D.M. Wagle. 1997. *Foreign direct investment*. International Finance Corporation, Foreign Investment Advisory. Washington.
- West, J. 1999. *Trade, investment and development: Reaping the full benefits of open markets.* Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Paris.
- World Bank. 1997. Foreign direct investment: Lessons of experience. Washington, World Bank. IFC Lessons of Experience Series No. 5.
- World Bank. 2000. "Developing countries and the global financial system." *Entering the 21st Century: World Development Report 1999/2000.* World Bank. Washington. 69-85.

Firm strategies and the globalization of production

- Dunning, J.H. 1993. Multinational enterprises and the global economy. Addison-Wesley. London.
- Dunning, J.H. 1998. "Globalization and the new geography of foreign direct investment." *Oxford Development Studies*. 26:47-69.
- Ethier, W.J. and J.R.Markusen. 1996. "Multinational firms, technology diffusion and trade." *Journal of International Economics*. 41:1-28.
- Glover, D.J. 1986. "Multinationals and third world agriculture." In T.H.Moran, editor, *Investing in Development: New Roles for Private Capital?* Transaction Books. New Brunswick. 113-129.
- Gordon, K. and M.Miyake. 2000. Deciphering codes of corporate conduct: A review of their contents. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Working Papers on International Investment, No.1999/2. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/working-papers.htm
- Helleiner, G.K. 1989. "Transnational corporations and direct foreign investment." In H.B.Chenery and T.N.Srinivasan, editors, *Handbook of Development Economics, Vol. II*. Elsevier Science Publishers. Amsterdam. 1441-1480.
- Henderson, D.R., P.R. Voros, and J.G. Hirschberg. 1996. "Industrial determinants of international trade and foreign investment by food and beverage manufacturing firms." In I.M. Sheldon and P.C. Abbott, editors, *Industrial Organization and Trade in the Food Industries*. Westview Press. Colorado. 197-215.
- Hobbs, J.E. and L.M. Young. 1999. Increasing vertical linkages in agrifood supply chains: A conceptual model and some preliminary evidence. Trade Research Center, Montana State University-Bozeman. Research Discussion Paper, No.35. http://www.trc.montana.edu/publications/pdf/researchpapers/rdp35.pdf
- Hood,N. and S.Young. 2000. The globalization of multinational enterprise activity and economic development. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Kozul-Wright,R. and B.Rowthorn. 1998. *Transnational corporations and the global economy*. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Lall,S. and P.Streeten. 1977. Foreign investment, transnationals, and developing countries. Westview Press. Boulder.
- Moran, T.H. 1985. *Multinational corporation: The political economy of foreign direct investment*. Lexington Books. Lexington.
- Reed, A.J. 1996. "An empirical model for examining foreign direct investment in the processed food industry." In I.M.Sheldon and P.C.Abbott, editors, *Industrial Organization and Trade in the Food Industries*. Westview Press. Colorado. 217-236.
- Reed,M.R. and Y.Ning. 1996. "Foreign investment strategies of U.S. multinational food firms." In I.M.Sheldon and P.C.Abbott, editors, *Industrial Organization and Trade in the Food Industries*. Westview Press. Colorado. 183-196.

- Roy,S. and J.-M. Viaene. 1998. "On strategic vertical foreign investment." *Journal of International Economics*. 46:253-279.
- Royer, J. and R.Rogers. 1998. *The industrialization of agriculture: Vertical coordination in the U.S. food system.* Ashgate Publishing. Aldershot.
- Svensson,R. 1998. "The choice of entry mode in foreign direct investment: Market structure and development level." In P.B.Braunerhjelm and K.Ekholm, editors, *The geography of multinational firms*. Kluwer Academic Publishers. Boston. 157-170.
- Vaughan,O.S. 1995. Implications of foreign direct investment for the Canadian food and beverage manufacturing industry. 2/95Ottawa, Ontario, Industry Competitiveness Group, Policy Branch, Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada. Working Paper. http://aceis.agr.ca/policy/epad/english/pubs/wptp/wp295.htm

Locational determinants of FDI

- Bevan, A.A. and S.Estrin. 2000. The determinants of foreign direct investment in transition economies. The Davidson Institute. Working Paper Series, No.342. http://eres.bus.umich.edu/web/dvdsn.html
- Farrell, R. 2000. Research issues in Japanese foreign direct investment. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0024. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- Gastanaga, V.M., J.B.Nugent, and B.Pashamova. 1998. "Host country reforms and FDI inflows: How much difference do they make?" *World Development*. 26:1299-1314.
- Harrison, A. 1996. "Determinants and effects of direct foreign investment in Cote d'Ivoire, Morocco, and Venezuela." In M.J.Roberts and J.R.Tybout, editors, *Industrial Evolution in Developing Countries: Micro Patterns of Turnover, Productivity, and Market Structures*. Oxford University Press, New York, 163-186.
- Hoai, D.M. 1998. Determinants of foreign direct investment in Vietnam, 1988-1997 period. National Economics University, Hanoi and Institute of Social Studies, The Hague. 1998.
- Houde, M.-F. and H.-L.Lee. 2000. Main determinants and impacts of foreign direct investment on China's economy. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Working Papers on International Investment, No.2000/4. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/working-papers.htm
- Katrakilidis, C.P., N.M. Tabakis, and N.C. Varsakelis. 1997. "Macroeconomic environment and foreign direct investment net inflows: An empirical approach." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 44:375-389.
- Lucas, R.E. 1993. "On the determinants of direct foreign investment: Evidence from East and Southeast Asia." *World Development.* 21:391-406.
- Mukum Mbaku, J. 1991. "Direct foreign investment and political violence in Africa." *Asian and African Studies*. 25:253-278.

- Noorbakhsh,F., A.Paloni, and A.Youssef. 1999. Low wages or skilled labour?: Prospects for foreign direct investment in developing countries. Glasgow, Dept. of Economics, University of Glasgow. Discussion Papers in Economics. http://www.gla.ac.uk/economics/discussion99.html
- Root,F.R. and A.A.Ahmed. 1979. "Empirical determinants of manufacturing direct foreign investment in developing countries." *Economic Development and Cultural Change*. 27:751-767.
- Schneider, F. and B.S. Frey. 1985. "Economic and political determinants of foreign direct investment." *World Development*. 13:161-175.
- Tsai,P.-L. 1994. "Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment and Its Impact on Economic Growth." Journal of Economic Development. 19:137-163.
- United Nations Centre on Transnational Corporations. 1992. *The Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment: A Survey of the Evidence*. United Nations. New York.
- Wilhelms, S.K.S. 1998. Foreign direct investment and its determinants in emerging economies. United States Agency for International Development, Bureau for Africa. African Economic Policy Paper, Discussion Paper No.9. http://www.eagerproject.com/discussion9.shtml

FDI and economic growth

- Asafu-Adjaye, J. 2000. "The effects of foreign direct investment on Indonesian economic growth, 1970-1996." *Economic Analysis and Policy*. 30:49-62.
- Bacha, E.L. 1974. "Foreign capital inflow and the output growth rate of the recipient country." *Journal of Development Studies*.
- Balasubramanyam, V.N., M.Salisu, and D.Sapsford. 1996. Foreign direct investment and growth: New hypotheses and evidence. Department of Economics, Lancaster University. Discussion Paper EC7/96.
- Balasubramanyam, V.N., M.Salisu, and D.Sapsford. 1999. "Foreign direct investment as an engine of growth." *Journal of International Trade and Economic Development*. 8:27-40.
- Bende-Nabende, A. and J.L.Ford. 1998. "FDI, policy adjustment and endogenous growth: Multiplier effects from a small dynamic model for Taiwan, 1959-1995." *World Development*. 26:1315-1330.
- Berthelemy, J.C. and S.Demurger. 2000. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Theory and application to China." *Review of Development Economics*. 4:140-155.
- Borensztein, E., J.De Gregorio, and J.-W.Lee. 1998. "How does foreign direct investment affect economic growth?" *Journal of International Economics*. 45:115-135.
- Bos,H.C., M.Sanders, and C.Secchi. 1974. *Private foreign investment in developing countries: A quantitative study on the macroeconomic effects*. Reidel. Dordrecht.
- de Mello, L.R. 1999. "Foreign direct investment-led growth: Evidence from time series and panel data." *Oxford Economic Papers* . 51:133-151.

- de Mello, L.R., Jr. 1997. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries and growth: A selective survey." *The Journal of Development Studies*. 34:1-34.
- Dees,S. 1998. "Foreign direct investment in China: Determinants and effects." *Economics of Planning*. 31:175-194.
- Dutt, A.K. 1997. "The pattern of direct foreign investment and economic growth." *World Development*. 25:1925-1936.
- Hasnat,B., C.Callahan, III, and D.Didia. 1999. "Foreign capital, market mechanism, and economic growth in developing countries." *Journal of Private Enterprise*. 15:124-135.
- Kasibhatla, K. and B. Sawhney. 1996. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth in the U.S.: Evidence from co-integration and Granger causality tests." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 43:411-420.
- Khan,H. and K.B.Leng. 1997. "Foreign direct investment, exports and economic growth in the three little dragons: Evidence from cointegration and causality tests." *Singapore Economic Review*. 42:40-60.
- Kumar,N. 1996. Foreign direct investment and technology transfer in development: A perspective on recent literature. The United Nations University, Institute for New Technologies. Discussion Paper Series, No.9606. http://www.intech.unu.edu/
- Loxley, J. 1998. Interdependence, disequilibrium, and growth: Reflections on the political economy of North-South relations at the turn of the century. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Manzocchi, S. 1999. Foreign capital in developing economies: Perspectives from the theory of economic growth. Macmillan. Basingstoke.
- Poon, J.P.H. and E.R. Thompson. 1998. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from Asia and Latin America." *Journal of Economic Development*. 23:141-160.
- Ruffin, R.J. 1993. "The role of foreign investment in the economic growth of the Asian and Pacific region." *Asian Development Review.* 11:1-23.
- Saltz,I.S. 1992. "The negative correlation between foreign direct investment and economic growth in the third world: Theory and evidence." *Rivista Internazionale di Scienze Economiche e Commerciali*. 39:617-633.
- Soto,M. 2000. Capital flows and growth in developing countries: Recent empirical evidence. Paris, OECD. Development Centre Technical Papers. http://www.oecd.org/dev/publication/tp1a.htm
- Zhang, K.H. 1999. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from ten East Asian economies." *Economia Internazionale*, 52:517-535.

FDI and technology transfer

- Aitken, B.J. and A.E. Harrison. 1999. "Do domestic firms benefit from direct foreign investment? Evidence from Venezuela." *American Economic Review*. 89:605-618.
- Blomström, M., F. Sjoholm, and Stockholm School. 1998. Technology, transfer and spillovers: Does local participation with multinationals matter? London, Centre for Economic Policy Research. Discussion Paper Series, No. 2048.
- Borensztein, E., J.De Gregorio, and J.-W.Lee. 1998. "How does foreign direct investment affect economic growth?" *Journal of International Economics*. 45:115-135.
- Cantwell, J. 1999. Foreign direct investment and technological change: Volume 1. Theories of technological change, Volume 2. Technology creation and its economic impact. Elgar. Cheltenham.
- Chen, C., L.Chang, and Y.Zhang. 1995. "The role of foreign direct investment in China's post-1978 economic development." *World Development*. 23:691-703.
- de Mello, L.R., Jr. 1997. "Foreign direct investment in developing countries and growth: A selective survey." *The Journal of Development Studies*. 34:1-34.
- Glass, A.J. and K.Saggi. 1999a. "Foreign direct investment and the nature of R&D." *Canadian Journal of Economics*. 32:92.
- Glass, A.J. and K.Saggi. 1999b. Multinational firms and technology transfer. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 2067.
- Haddad,M. and A.Harrison. 1993. "Are there positive spillovers from direct foreign investment? Evidence from panel data for Morocco." *Journal of Development Economics*. 42:51-74.
- Harrison, A. 1996. "Determinants and effects of direct foreign investment in Cote d'Ivoire, Morocco, and Venezuela." In M.J.Roberts and J.R.Tybout, editors, *Industrial Evolution in Developing Countries: Micro Patterns of Turnover, Productivity, and Market Structures*. Oxford University Press. New York. 163-186.
- Kinoshita, Y. 1999. Technology spillovers through foreign direct investment. The Davidson Institute. Working Paper Series, No. 221. http://eres.bus.umich.edu/web/dvdsn.html
- Kokko, A. 1994. "Technology, market characteristics, and spillovers." *Journal of Development Economics*. 43:279-293.
- Konings, J. 2000. The effects of foreign direct investment on domestic firms: Evidence from firm level panel data in emerging economies. Centre for Economic Policy Research. London.
- Kugler,M. 2000. The diffusion of externalities from foreign direct investment: Theory ahead of measurement. Southampton, Department of Economics, University of Southampton. Discussion Papers in Economics and Econometrics, No.0023. http://www.soton.ac.uk/~econweb/dp/dp00.html
- Kumar,N. 1996. Foreign direct investment and technology transfer in development: A perspective on recent literature. The United Nations University, Institute for New Technologies. Discussion Paper Series, No.9606. http://www.intech.unu.edu/

- Kumar,N. 1998. Globalization, foreign direct investment and technology transfers: Impacts on and prospects for developing countries. Routledge. New York.
- Maskus, K.E. 2000. Intellectual property rights and foreign direct investment. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0022. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- Pack, H. and K. Saggi. 1997. "Inflows of Foreign Technology and Indigenous Technological Development." *Review of Development Economics*. 1:81-98.
- Saggi, K. 2000. Trade, foreign direct investment, and international technology transfer: A survey. Washington, DC, Development Research Group, Trade. Policy Research Working Paper.
- Sjoholm,F. 1999. "Technology Gap, Competition and Spillovers from Direct Foreign Investment: Evidence from Establishment Data." *Journal of Development Studies*. 36:53-73.

FDI and trade

- Athukorala, P. 1995. "Foreign direct investment and manufacturing for export in a new exporting country: The case of Sri Lanka." *World Economy*. 18:543-564.
- Ethier, W.J. and J.R.Markusen. 1996. "Multinational firms, technology diffusion and trade." *Journal of International Economics*, 41:1-28.
- Fontagné, L. 1999. Foreign direct investment and international trade: Complements or substitutes? Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. STI Working Papers 1999/3. http://www.oecd.org/dsti/sti/prod/wp99_3e.htm
- Fontagné, L. and M. Pajot. 1997. How foreign direct investment affects international trade and competitiveness: An empirical assessment. Paris, CEPII. Working Paper: 97/17. http://www.cepii.fr/anglaisgraph/workpap/pdf/1997/wp97-17.pdf
- Goldberg, L.S. and M.W.Klein. 1998. "Foreign direct investment, trade and real exchange rate linkages in Southeast Asia and Latin America." In R.Glick, editor, *Managing capital flows and exchange rates: Lessons from the Pacific Basin*. Cambridge University Press. London.
- Hejazi, W. and A.E. Safarian. 1999. "Trade, Foreign Direct Investment, and R&D Spillovers." *Journal of International Business Studies*. 30:491-511.
- Hufbauer, G., D.Lakdawalla, and A.Malani. 1994. "Determinants of Direct Foreign Investment and Its Connection to Trade." *UNCTAD Review*. 0:39-51.
- Lin, A.L. 1995. "Trade effects of foreign direct investment: Evidence for Taiwan with four ASEAN countries." *Weltwirtschaftsliches Archiv*. 131:737-747.
- Mapuranga, S.W. 2000. The spillover effect of inward foreign direct investment on the export growth performance of a small African country. Leicester, University of Leicester Management Centre. Discussion papers in management and organization studies, No. 00/7.

- Markusen, J.R. 2000. Foreign direct investment and trade. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0019. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- McCorriston,S. 2000. Recent developments in the links between foreign direct investment and trade. Exeter, University of Exeter, Department of Economics. Discussion Paper in Economics, 00/05. http://www.exeter.ac.uk/sobe/Research/DiscussionPapersEcon/Econ2000/Econ0005.html
- McMillan, M., S. Pandolfi, and B.L. Salinger. 1999. Promoting foreign direct investment in labor-intensive, manufacturing exports in developing countries. Consulting Assistance on Economic Reform II Discussion Papers, No.42. http://www.hiid.harvard.edu/caer2/htm/content/pubscont.htm
- Moon, B.E. 2000. Dilemmas of international trade. Westview Press. Boulder.
- Pantin, D.A. 1990. "Prospects for the FDI export model in Jamaica and the Caribbean." *Latin American Perspectives*. 17:55-72.
- Pfaffermayr, M. 1994. "Foreign direct investment and exports: A time series approach." *Applied Economics*. 26:337-351.

Other FDI impacts

- Agosin,M.R. and R.Mayer. 2000. Foreign investment in developing countries: Does it crowd in domestic investment? UNCTAD UNCTAD Discussion Paper No. 146. http://www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm
- Baldwin, R.E. 1995. The effects of trade and foreign direct investment on employment and relative wages. National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 5037.
- Barham, B.L. 1992. "Foreign direct investment in a strategically competitive environment: Coca-Cola, Belize, and the International Citrus Industry." *World Development*. 20:841-857.
- Basant,R. and B.Fikkert. 1996. "The effects of R&D, foreign technology purchase, and domestic and international spillovers on productivity in Indian firms." *The Review of Economics and Statistics*. 78:187-199.
- Blomström, M., S.Globerman, and A.Kokko. 2000. The determinants of host country spillovers from foreign direct investment. London, Centre for Economic Policy Research. Discussion Paper Series, No.2350. http://www.cepr.org/pubs/dps/DP2350.asp
- Blomström, M. and A.Kokko. 1997. The impact of foreign investment on host countries: A review of the empirical evidence. World Bank. Policy Research Working Papers No. 1745 (March). http://econ.worldbank.org/docs/739.pdf
- Blomström, M. and A.Kokko. 1998. "Multinational corporations and spillovers." *Journal of Economic Surveys*. 12:247-277.
- Buffie, E.F. 1993. "Direct foreign investment, crowding out, and underemployment in the dualistic economy." *Oxford Economic Papers*. 45:639-667.

- Campa, J., S.Donnenfeld, and S.Weber. 1998. "Market structure and foreign direct investment." *Review of International Economics*. 6:361-380.
- Caves, R.E. 1974. International trade, international investment, and imperfect markets. Princeton, NJ, International Finance Section, Department of Economies, Princeton University. Special Papers in International Economies No. 10.
- Caves, R.E. 1999. Spillovers from multinationals in developing Countries: The mechanisms at work. The William Davidson Institute. WDI Working Paper 247. http://www.wdi.bus.umich.edu/
- Devereux, J. and B.Roberts. 1997. "Direct foreign investment and welfare in the transforming economies: The case of Central Asia." *Journal of Comparative Economics*. 24:297-312.
- Driffield,N.L. and J.H.Love. 2001. Domestic-to-foreign spillovers, technology sourcing and FDI. Birmingham, University of Birmingham, Birmingham Business School. Research Centre for Industrial Strategy Working Paper Series. http://business.bham.ac.uk/business/page952.htm
- Driffield,N.L., M.Munday, and A.Roberts. 2001. Foreign direct investment, transactions linkages, and the performance of the domestic sector. Birmingham, University of Birmingham, Birmingham Business School. Research Centre for Industrial Strategy Working Paper Series. http://business.bham.ac.uk/business/page952.htm
- Dunning, J.H. and R. Narula. 1996. Foreign direct investment and governments: Catalysts for economic restructuring. Routledge. New York.
- Elliott, D.R. 1998. "Does growth cause structural transformation? Evidence from Latin America and the Caribbean." *The Journal of Developing Areas*. 32:187-198.
- Feenstra, R.C. and G.H. Hanson. 1997. "Foreign direct investment and relative wages: Evidence from Mexico's maquiladoras." *Journal of International Economics*. 42:371-393.
- Figlio, D.N. and B.A.Blonigen. 2000. "The Effects of Foreign Direct Investment on Local Communities." *Journal of Urban Economics*. 48:338-363.
- Franco, V. 1998. FDI regulations and corporate accountability: A discussion of policy options. Discussion Paper for Working Group II. Presented at an International Forum on Globalization: Towards a Progressive International Economy, December 9-10, 1998, Washington, DC. http://www.foe.org/progressive-economy.tncs.html
- Gentry,B.S. 1999. Foreign direct investment and the environment: Boon or bane? Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. http://www.oecd.org/daf/env/
- Globerman, S. 1979. "Foreign direct investment and 'spillover' efficiency benefits in Canadian manufacturing industries." *Canadian Journal of Economics*. 12:42-56.
- Goldenman, G. 1999. The environmental implications of foreign direct investment: Policy and institutional issues. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. http://www.oecd.org/daf/env/
- Harrison, A. 1996. "Determinants and effects of direct foreign investment in Cote d'Ivoire, Morocco, and Venezuela." In M.J.Roberts and J.R.Tybout, editors, *Industrial Evolution in Developing*

- Countries: Micro Patterns of Turnover, Productivity, and Market Structures. Oxford University Press. New York. 163-186.
- Hejazi, W. and A.E. Safarian. 1999. "Trade, Foreign Direct Investment, and R&D Spillovers." *Journal of International Business Studies*. 30:491-511.
- Jansen, K. 1995. "The macroeconomic effects of direct foreign investment: The case of Thailand." *World Development*. 23:193-210.
- Jha, V. 1999. Investment liberalization and environmental protection: Conflicts and compatibilities in the case of India. Copenhagen Business School. An Occasional Paper of the UNCTAD/DICM Cross Border Environmental Management Project.
- Kolodner, E. 1994. Transnational corporations: Impediments or catalysts of social development? Geneva, Switzerland, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development. World Summit for Social Development Occasional Paper, No.5. http://www.unrisd.org/engindex/publ/list/op/op5
- Konings, J. 2000. The effects of foreign direct investment on domestic firms: Evidence from firm level panel data in emerging economies. Centre for Economic Policy Research. London.
- Larudee, M. and T. Koechlin. 1999. "Wages, productivity, and foreign direct investment flows." *Journal of economic issues*, 33:419-426.
- Lee, E. 1996. "Globalization and employment: Is anxiety justified?" *International Labour Review*. 135:485-497.
- Mabey,N. and R.McNally. 1999. Foreign direct investment and the environment from pollution havens to sustainable development: A WWF-UK Report. WWF-UK. Surrey. http://www.wwf-uk.org/news/fdi.pdf
- Markusen, J.R. and A.J. Venables. 1999. "Foreign direct investment as a catalyst for industrial development." *European Economic Review*. 43:335-356.
- Marton, K. 1986. *Multinationals, technology, and industrialization: Implications and impact in Third World countries*. Lexington Books. Lexington.
- Matouschek, N. 1999. Foreign direct investment and spillovers through backward linkages. London, Centre for Economic Policy Research. Discussion Paper Series, No. 2283.
- Moltke, K.v. 2000. An international investment regime? Issues of sustainability. Winnipeg, International Institute for Sustainable Development. http://iisd1.iisd.ca/pdf/investment.pdf
- Nestor, C. 1997. "Foreign investment and the spatial pattern of growth in Vietnam." In C.Dixon and D.Drakakis-Smith, editors, *Uneven development in South East Asia*. Ashgate Publishing Company. Brookfield. 166-195.
- Neumayer, E. 2001. *Greening trade and investment: Environmental protection without protectionism.* Earthscan Publications. Sterling.

- Obstfeld,M. 1998. Foreign resource inflows, saving, and growth. University of California, Berkeley. Center for International and Development Economics Research (CIDER) Working Paper C98/099.
- OECD. 1999. Foreign direct investment and the environment. Paris, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development. OECD Proceedings.
- Rothgeb, J.M., Jr. 1995. "Investment penetration, agrarian change, and political conflict in developing countries." *Studies in Comparative International Development*. 30:46-62.
- Tcha,M. 1998. "Labor disputes and direct foreign investment: The experience of Korea in transition." *Economic Development and Cultural Change*. 46:305-327.
- Tsai,P.-L. 1995. "Foreign direct investment and income inequality: Further evidence." *World Development*. 23:469-483.
- UNIFEM. 1998. Investment liberalisation and women's economic empowerment. UNDP. Situational Analysis. http://www.unifem.undp.org/trade/text/tsa11.htm
- West,G.T. and E.I.Tarazona. 1998. MIGA and foreign direct investment: Evaluating developmental impacts. World Bank. Washington.
- Zarsky,L. 1999. Havens, halos and spaghetti: Untangling the evidence about foreign direct investment and the environment. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. http://www.oecd.org/daf/env/
- Zhao, L. 1998. "The impact of foreign direct investment on wages and employment." *Oxford Economic Papers*. 50:284-301.

FDI-related public policy issues

- Buckley, P.J. 1998. *International strategic management and government policy*. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Chen, J.H. 1998. "The Effects of International Competition of Fiscal Incentives on Foreign Direct Investment." *Economia Internazionale*. 51:497-516.
- du Mhango,D. 1999. Foreign direct investment in South Africa: How has the policy towards FDI worked and how can it be strengthened?
- Hanson,G.H. 2001. Should countries promote foreign direct investment? New York, United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. G-24 Discussion Paper No.9. http://www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm
- Jenkins, G.P. and C.-Y.Kuo. 2000. Promoting export-oriented foreign direct investment in developing countries: Tax and customs issues. Consulting Assistance on Economic Reform II Discussion Papers, No.65. http://www.hiid.harvard.edu/caer2/htm/content/pubscont.htm

- Kim,J.-D. 1997. Impact of Foreign Direct Investment Liberalization: The Case of Korea. Korea Institute for International Economic Policy. KIEP Working Paper 97-01.
- Kokko, A. and M.Blomström. 1995. "Policies to encourage inflows of technology through foreign multinationals." *World Development*. 23:459-468.
- Lahiri,S. and Y.Ono. 1998. "Foreign direct investment, local content requirement, and profit taxation." *The Economic Journal: the Quarterly Journal of the Royal Economic Society.* 108:444-457.
- Maskus, K.E. 2000. Intellectual property rights and foreign direct investment. Adelaide, Centre for International Economic Studies. Policy Discussion Paper, No.0022. http://www2.economics.adelaide.edu.au/publcns2.htm
- Morisset,J. 2000. Foreign direct investment in Africa: Policies also matter. Washington, World Bank and International Finance Corporation, Foreign Investment Advisory Service. Policy Research Working Paper 2481.

 http://wbln0018.worldbank.org/research/workpapers.nsf/bd04ac9da150d30385256815005076ce/224dc23f67e3412a8525698b005c3872/\$FILE/wps2481.pdf
- Morisset, J. and N. Pirnia. 2000. How tax policy and incentives affect foreign direct investment: A review. Washington, World Bank and International Finance Corporation, Foreign Investment Advisory Service. Policy research working paper 2509. http://econ.worldbank.org/files/1321 wps2509.pdf
- Noorbakhsh,F., A.Paloni, and A.Youssef. 1999. Low wages or skilled labour?: Prospects for foreign direct investment in developing countries. Glasgow, Dept. of Economics, University of Glasgow. Discussion Papers in Economics. http://www.gla.ac.uk/economics/discussion99.html
- OECD. 1998. Workshop on "Foreign direct investment policy and promotion in Latin America": Report. Paris, OECD; Centre for Co-operation with Non-members; Committee on International Investment and Multinational Enterprises. http://www.oecd.org/daf/enterprise-development/investment/latin-america/lima.htm
- Oman,C. 1999. Policy competition and foreign direct investment: A study of competition among governments to attract FDI. OECD Centre for Co-operation with Non-members. OECD Conference on the Role of International Investment in Development, Corporate Responsibilities and the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, Paris, 20-21 September 1999. http://www.oecd.org/
- Rosenn, K.S. 1998. Suggested principles for regulating foreign investment. CAER II Discussion Paper, No. 26. http://www.hiid.harvard.edu/
- Rothgeb, J.M. 1996. Foreign investment and political conflict in developing countries. Praeger. Westport.
- Sarkar, A. and L. Jang Jan. 1997. "Foreign direct investment in Malaysia's economic growth." Scandinavian journal of development alternatives. 17:59-75.
- Shah, A. 1995. Fiscal incentives for investment and innovation. Oxford University Press. Oxford.
- Trade Development Council. 1999. China Reviews National Treatment for Foreign Investors.

 Information Technology Department of the Hong Kong Trade Development Council. Business Alert-China, Edition 2. 6-2-1999. http://www.tdc.org.hk/alert/ch9902.htm

- UNCTAD. 1995. National legislation and regulations relating to transnational corporations, Volume VIII. UNCTAD.
- UNCTAD. 2000. *Tax incentives and foreign direct investment: A global survey*. United Nations. New York.
- United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. 1998. Foreign direct investment in selected Asian countries: Policies, related institution-building and regional cooperation. United Nations. New York.
- Yu,E.S.H. and C.-C.Chao. 1998. "On investment measures and trade." The World Economy. 21:549-561.

Country and regional studies

- Agosin, M. 1995. Foreign direct investment in Latin America. Inter-American Development Bank. Washington.
- Ahmad, A., S.Rao, and C.Barnes. 1996. Foreign direct investment and APEC economic integration. Ottawa, Industry Canada. Working Paper Series, No.8.
- Armijo, L.E. 1999. Financial globalization and democracy in emerging markets. St. Martin's Press. New York.
- Bautista, R.M. 1999. Economic growth and poverty reduction in Indochina: Lessons from East Asia. Washington, DC, Trade and Macroeconomics Division, International Food Policy Research Institute. TMD Discussion Paper, No.45. http://www.cgiar.org/ifpri/divs/tmd/dp/papers/dp45.pdf
- Beamish, P.W. and A.Delios. 1997. Japanese investment in transitional economies: Characteristics and performance. Working Paper No.194, presented in the Davidson Institute Research Workshop, 'Organizational Change in Transition Economies'.
- Bende-Nabende, A., J.Ford, and J.Slater. 1997. The impact of FDI and regional economic integration on the economic growth of the ASEAN-5 economies, 1970-1994: A comparative analysis from a small structural model. University of Birmingham, Department of Economics. Discussion Paper 97-13.
- Bende-Nabende, A. 1999. FDI, regionalism, government policy, and endogenous growth: A comparative study of the ASEAN-5 economies, with development policy implications for the least developed countries. Ashgate. Aldershot.
- Berthelemy, J.C. and S.Demurger. 2000. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Theory and application to China." *Review of Development Economics*. 4:140-155.
- Bevan, A.A. and S.Estrin. 2000. The determinants of foreign direct investment in transition economies. The Davidson Institute. Working Paper Series, No.342. http://eres.bus.umich.edu/web/dvdsn.html
- Chen, C., L. Chang, and Y. Zhang. 1995. "The role of foreign direct investment in China's post-1978 economic development." *World Development*. 23:691-703.

- Chen, E.K.Y. 1993. "Foreign direct investment in East Asia." Asian Development Review. 11:24-59.
- Dabour, N.M. 2000. "The Role of foreign direct investment (FDI) in development and growth in OIC member countries." *Journal of Economic Cooperation among Islamic Countries*. 21:27-55.
- Dees,S. 1998. "Foreign direct investment in China: Determinants and effects." *Economics of Planning*. 31:175-194.
- Devereux, J. and B.Roberts. 1997. "Direct foreign investment and welfare in the transforming economies: The case of Central Asia." *Journal of Comparative Economics*. 24:297-312.
- Dodsworth, J.R., E. Spitaller, M. Braulke, K.H. Lee, K. Miranda, C. Mulder, H. Shishido, and K. Srinivasan. 1996. *Vietnam: Transition to a market economy*. International Monetary Fund. Washington.
- Fforde, A. and S.De Vylder. 1996. From plan to market: The economic transition in Vietnam. Westview Press. Boulder.
- Haddad,M. and A.Harrison. 1993. "Are there positive spillovers from direct foreign investment? Evidence from panel data for Morocco." *Journal of Development Economics*. 42:51-74.
- Harrison, A. 1996. "Determinants and effects of direct foreign investment in Cote d'Ivoire, Morocco, and Venezuela." In M.J.Roberts and J.R.Tybout, editors, *Industrial Evolution in Developing Countries: Micro Patterns of Turnover, Productivity, and Market Structures*. Oxford University Press, New York, 163-186.
- Haughton,J. 1999. "Vietnam and foreign direct investment: Speeding economic transition or prolonging the twilight zone?" In L.E.Armijo, editor, *Financial globalization and democracy in emerging markets*. St. Martin's Press. New York. 251-275.
- Houde, M.-F. and H.-L.Lee. 2000. Main determinants and impacts of foreign direct investment on China's economy. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Working Papers on International Investment, No.2000/4. http://www.oecd.org/daf/investment/working-papers.htm
- Ito,T. and A.O.Krueger. 2000. "The role of foreign direct investment in East Asian economic development." *NBER-East Asia Seminar on Economics, vol. 9.* University of Chicago Press. Chicago.
- Knirsch,P. 1994. "Foreign direct investment and the reconstruction of the economies of Central Europe." *Acta Oeconomica*. 46:371-380.
- Lucas, R.E. 1993. "On the determinants of direct foreign investment: Evidence from East and Southeast Asia." *World Development.* 21:391-406.
- Meyer, K. 1998. Direct investment in economies in transition. Elgar. Cheltenham.
- Minquan, L. and X. Luodan. 1999. Foreign direct investment and linkages: Some survey findings from Guangdong, China. http://www.ids.ac.uk/ids/global/conf/minquan.pdf
- Moran, T.H. 1998. Foreign direct investment and development: The new policy agenda for developing countries and economies in transition. Institute for International Economics. Washington.

- OECD. 1999. Foreign direct investment policy and promotion in Latin America. Paris, OECD.
- Poon, J.P.H. and E.R. Thompson. 1998. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from Asia and Latin America." *Journal of Economic Development*. 23:141-160.
- Ramstetter, E.D. 1991. Direct foreign investment in Asia's developing economies and structural change in the Asia-Pacific region. Westview Press. Boulder.
- Ramstetter, E.D. 1993. "Prospects for foreign firms in developing economies of the Asian and Pacific region." *Asian Development Review*. 11:151-185.
- Riedel, J. and B. Comer. 1997. "Transition to a market economy in Viet Nam." In W.T. Woo, S. Parker, and J.D. Sachs, editors, *Economies in Transition: Comparing Asia and Eastern Europe*. The MIT Press. Cambridge. 189-213.
- Ruffin, R.J. 1993. "The role of foreign investment in the economic growth of the Asian and Pacific region." *Asian Development Review.* 11:1-23.
- Saez, L. 1998. "A Comparison of India and China's Foreign Investment Strategy toward Energy Infrastructure." *Journal of Developing Areas*. 32:199-219.
- Sun,H. 1998. "Macroeconomic impact of direct foreign investment in China: 1979-1996." *The World Economy*. 21:675-694.
- Sun,H. and F.B.Tipton. 1998. "A comparative analysis of the characteristics of direct foreign investment in China, 1979-1995." *The Journal of Developing Areas*. 32:159-186.
- Tcha,M. 1998. "Labor disputes and direct foreign investment: The experience of Korea in transition." *Economic Development and Cultural Change*. 46:305-327.
- Thomsen,S. 1999. Southeast Asia: The role of foreign direct investment policies in development. Paris, OECD. Working Papers on International Investment. http://www.oecd.org/
- Trade Development Council. 1999. China reviews national treatment for foreign investors. Information Technology Department of the Hong Kong Trade Development Council. Business Alert-China, Edition 2. 6-2-1999. http://www.tdc.org.hk/alert/ch9902.htm
- UNCTAD. 1998. The financial crisis in Asia and foreign direct investment. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development. http://www.unctad.org/en/press/bg9802en.htm
- UNCTAD. 2000. World investment directory: Asia and the Pacific: Foreign direct investment and corporate data.
- United Nations CEPAL/ECLAC. 1998. Foreign investment in Latin America and the Caribbean: 1998 report.
- United Nations CEPAL/ECLAC. 1999. Foreign investment in Latin America and the Caribbean: 1999 report.
- United Nations CEPAL/ECLAC. 2000. Foreign investment in Latin America and the Caribbean: 2000 report.

- United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. 1998. Foreign direct investment in selected Asian countries: Policies, related institution-building and regional cooperation. United Nations. New York.
- United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific. 1999. *Promotion of foreign direct investment: Lessons for economies in transition*. United Nations. New York.
- Urbiztondo, S. 1998. "Direct foreign investment in Argentina: Evolution, new challenges and perspectives." *The Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*. 38:459-482.
- Welfens, P.J.J. and P.Jasinski. 1994. *Privatization and foreign direct investment in transforming economies*. Dartmouth College. Brookfield.
- Yean, T.S. 1998. "Competition and cooperation for foreign direct investment: An ASEAN perspective." Asia-Pacific Development Journal. 5:9-36.
- Yue, C.S. 1993. "Foreign direct investment in ASEAN economies." *Asian Development Review*. 11:60-102.
- Zhang, K.H. 1999. "Foreign direct investment and economic growth: Evidence from ten East Asian economies." *Economia Internazionale*. 52:517-535.
- Zhang, Z. and C.H.Ow. 1996. "Trade interdependence and direct foreign investment between ASEAN and China." *World Development* . 24:155-170.